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          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: This Committee of

          3  Education hearing will come to order.

          4                 Good morning, and welcome to the

          5  Committee on Education's Oversight Hearing on Intro.

          6  933.

          7                 This local law would amend the New

          8  York City Charter and Administrative Code. Intro.

          9  933 requires submission to the Police Department and

         10  school principal information relating to suspected

         11  criminals involving the health and safety of our

         12  children. The safety of our children is of great

         13  concern to this City of New York.

         14                 Our schools should be safe havens for

         15  all of our students. Parents want their children to

         16  attend schools in a healthy environment that

         17  nurtures learning. We wish to teach our children to

         18  be productive citizens of society and a positive

         19  school experience will contribute to this

         20  development.

         21                 Unfortunately, our schools are not

         22  always safe for our children.

         23                 Additionally, the reporting system in

         24  our schools is often falling through the cracks.

         25  Under Intro. 933, employers of public or private
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          2  schools must report information to the Police

          3  Department relating to criminal activity affecting

          4  the health and safety of a child.

          5                 The police probably will use its

          6  expertise to determine whether or not a criminal

          7  incident has occurred. By integrating the Police

          8  Department and school misconduct investigations, the

          9  City will be better able to protect its most

         10  valuable citizens.

         11                 This is the first hearing the Council

         12  will be having on Intro. 933. The bill may be

         13  amended. The Committee on Education is very

         14  interested to receive testimony today regarding the

         15  provision of this bill. Even though, as I indicated

         16  to you, there are still fine points that have to be

         17  discussed and ironed out between both the Police

         18  Department and the school, as well as this

         19  Committee.

         20                 I know that we have been working

         21  extremely hard in the past few days trying to come

         22  to that resolve. We have not come to that,

         23  therefore, there will be another hearing. This bill,

         24  as is introduced today, will not be the final bill,

         25  and today we have coming before us Commissioner
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          2  Kerik, School Chancellor Harold Levy, Special

          3  Commissioner of Investigation Edward Stancik, the

          4  United Federation of Teachers, and advocates will

          5  present testimony to this Committee.

          6                 I would like to, before we welcome

          7  our first witness, turn this over to our Speaker,

          8  Speaker Vallone.

          9                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Thank you very much,

         10  Madam Chair, and my colleagues on the Council.

         11                 Today we're talking very simply about

         12  making it a crime not to report a crime; but that's

         13  treating its symptoms.

         14                 And I want to thank very much, first

         15  of all, Chancellor Levy, and Commissioner Kerik, for

         16  being here, because you're the people that obviously

         17  we're going to turn to. But it seems a shame that in

         18  this day and age we have to pass a law making it a

         19  crime not to report a crime, because we're dealing

         20  with the most vulnerable population that we have in

         21  this City, 1,100,000 school children. We're talking

         22  about crimes committed by adults against the

         23  children, as well as children against children. And

         24  if there's one thing I think society has learned, in

         25  order to stop, one of the best ways of stopping
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          2  crime, is to know that the punishment is swift and

          3  the punishment is sure, recidivism is something that

          4  we all know how dangerous that is, when criminals

          5  feel that there is no authority out there, there is

          6  nobody that's really going to report, that perhaps

          7  schools present a safe haven for criminals because

          8  of the dangers involved in reporting it, the dangers

          9  involved in embarrassing, the dangers involved in

         10  casting an aspersion on the school and the education

         11  itself.

         12                 We want to get ride of that now, we

         13  want to make it absolutely clear that there is

         14  absolutely no excuse not to report a crime against a

         15  child, and that crime has to be reported both to the

         16  school and to the Police Department and so that the

         17  proper authorities who are aware of how to handle

         18  crimes and how to handle criminals do take charge.

         19  So, that has to be what we will certainly accomplish

         20  here.

         21                 But what is more important is what

         22  else can be done? What else can be done by the

         23  Chancellor, what else can be done by the Police

         24  Department, what else can be done by all of us in

         25  changing the psyche that it's okay to commit a crime
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          2  in a public school, or any school?

          3                 Obviously, we have to do more to

          4  train our young people, that there's more to life

          5  than instant gratification. There is more to life

          6  than instant riches, that a burglar or robber tries,

          7  or any other kind of unlawful result of the fruits

          8  of a crime.

          9                 In addition to the fact that we want

         10  to go after the criminals, no matter how old or how

         11  young they are. This is a great way to make sure

         12  that those who are innocent are also properly,

         13  clearly and swiftly allowed to be able to establish

         14  that they had no role, or if there's a false

         15  accusation, a false accusation is also a crime, so

         16  that we would be handling both very surely and very

         17  swiftly and there should be no doubt about the fact

         18  for those who are falsely accused that this is the

         19  best way of letting those who know what they're

         20  doing know how to handle this to establish their

         21  innocence.

         22                 So, we'll do our job and we'll do our

         23  job very swiftly and very surely over the next

         24  couple of weeks. Anyone who has any problems or

         25  suggestions or criticisms, we have the best legal

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            8

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2  staff that I know of anywhere, both the Mayor and I

          3  agree that we want to do this as quickly as

          4  possible. We have excellent lawyers on both side of

          5  the halls and we'll handle any problems, any legal

          6  technicalities that come up.

          7                 The most important thing is, we'll do

          8  our job, we want to know what else you can do, what

          9  else can be done, both with the Police Department,

         10  and with the Board of Education itself.

         11                 We can put cameras in hallways, we

         12  can put bells and alarms and we can put a police

         13  officer in every classroom, that's still only

         14  treating symptoms. We want to do a little bit more

         15  about the causes and see what else we can do about

         16  preventing it from happening in the first place.

         17                 So, that being said, I think I speak

         18  for the frustration of all of us, not only on the

         19  City Council side, but every citizen of this City to

         20  absolutely know that our children will be the best

         21  protected anywhere and that our children could feel

         22  as good about reducing crime as we have felt about

         23  reducing crime overall throughout the whole City.

         24                 Of course, we're well aware of the

         25  fact that we're dealing with the largest public
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          2  school population that we know of anywhere, and, so,

          3  that the incidents are going to be more in terms of

          4  proportion, in terms of reporting. But as the

          5  Chancellor said yesterday, as the Mayor said, I've

          6  said and as the Police Commissioner said, even one

          7  unreported incident is far too many and we can't

          8  have that occur.

          9                 So, I appreciate your being here and

         10  I look forward to your testimony and to see how we

         11  can make this bill better, and what else can be done

         12  beyond the law.

         13                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK: Good

         14  morning, Mr. Speaker, Madam Chair, and members of

         15  the Council.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Just please

         17  identify yourself for the record.

         18                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK: Police

         19  Commissioner Bernard Kerik.

         20                 Thank you for this opportunity to

         21  speak with you today about the proposed bill which

         22  would amend the New York City Charter and

         23  Administrative Code in regard to reporting suspected

         24  crimes involving school children to the Police

         25  Department.
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          2                 On behalf of Mayor Giuliani, I urge

          3  you to vote to approve the bill today. The New York

          4  City Police Department strongly supports this bill,

          5  which introduces new reporting requirements for the

          6  Board of Education personnel and employees of public

          7  and private schools whenever crimes in and around

          8  schools that involve the health or safety of

          9  children are suspected.

         10                 In such cases, school personnel will

         11  be required to make an immediate report to the

         12  Police Department, and must also notify the

         13  principal of the school or district superintendent

         14  if the principal is implicated.

         15                 The proposed bill is designed to

         16  operate as both a sword and shield, making the

         17  failure to report by a school employee a

         18  misdemeanor, while at the same time offering the

         19  employee that does make a report protection from

         20  civil liability and employment retaliation.

         21                 As the Council is aware, in December

         22  of 1998, the Board of Education School Safety

         23  Division was merged with the New York City Police

         24  Department, the purpose of this merger was to

         25  utilize the NYPD's expertise, experience and
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          2  resources to enhance security efforts in New York

          3  City public schools and to provide a safer learning

          4  environment to both students and teachers.

          5                 When parents send their children to

          6  school, they expect them to remain safe within the

          7  school environment, and they expect that the

          8  authorities charged with the care of their children

          9  will make every possible effort to honor their

         10  trust.

         11                 In this regard, the school safety

         12  division has made significant progress,

         13  substantially reducing the number of robberies,

         14  incidence of weapons possessions and gang activity.

         15                 This bill merely requires those

         16  responsible for the education of our children to

         17  demonstrate the same commitment to their safety.

         18                 Far too often this is not the case.

         19  The mishandling of recent incidents involving New

         20  York City schools has shaken the confidence of

         21  parents and children alike.

         22                 Recently a teacher, who may be HIV

         23  positive, was charged with sexually abusing a

         24  nine-year-old student. Three years prior that

         25  teacher was accused of making inappropriate sexual
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          2  overtures to a student at the same school.

          3                 The Board of Education officials

          4  investigated the previous allegation, yet no action

          5  was taken and the Police Department was not

          6  notified.

          7                 Unfortunately, this was not an

          8  isolated incident. The stark reality is that there

          9  are many examples of this same failure by school

         10  officials to report incidents within their schools

         11  and the end result has been the mishandling of

         12  serious crimes.

         13                 Perhaps there is no better

         14  illustration of the critical need for legislation on

         15  this issue then the events involving Community

         16  School 66.

         17                 On Tuesday, May 22nd, Mayor Giuliani

         18  and I joined with Speaker Vallone and Chancellor

         19  Levy and publicly announced the proposed bill before

         20  the Council. As I am sure he will make clear during

         21  his testimony today, the Chancellor has been

         22  extremely vocal regarding police notification.

         23                 Yet, on the same day as the press

         24  conference, a sexual attack against two fifth grade

         25  girls at Community School 66 went unreported by
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          2  Board of Education personnel in flagrant violation

          3  of Board requirements already in place. This bill

          4  will make it clear to every school employee in the

          5  City that their foremost obligation is to protect

          6  the children placed in their care.

          7                 In sum, the NYPD merely requests that

          8  the expertise that has made New York City the safest

          9  large city in America be fully available for the

         10  benefit of the City's school children.

         11                 The Board's expertise in education,

         12  is in education, not law enforcement, not public

         13  safety.

         14                 School officials are not necessarily

         15  versed in the law. They are not trained

         16  investigators, bringing law enforcement in at the

         17  very outset of an incident ensures that critical

         18  procedures, like evidence collection and crime scene

         19  preservation, are performed by true professionals

         20  who are trained and cognizant of court-approved

         21  practices.

         22                 Criminal justice experts agree that

         23  the earlier a criminal investigation begins, the

         24  greater its chances are for success.

         25                 Victims are witnesses are able to
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          2  provide a more accurate account of what occurred

          3  immediately following an incident. NYPD specialty

          4  units can be called in to provide their unique

          5  expertise.

          6                 Most importantly, a thorough and

          7  expeditious investigation provides the best

          8  opportunity to identify the offender responsible and

          9  remove that individual before others are harmed.

         10                 The NYPD is aware that at the time of

         11  the school safety division merger, there was a fear

         12  on the part of some parents and school officials

         13  that police presence in the schools would lead to

         14  the unnecessary criminalization of acts committed on

         15  school grounds. I believe that the past two years

         16  have proven otherwise, and that the growing sense of

         17  cooperation and respect between the Police

         18  Department and the Board of Education has resulted

         19  in a strong and effective partnership.

         20                 However, the bottom line is that

         21  criminal acts, whether committed in school or not,

         22  must be treated as such, and the policies of the

         23  Board of Education as it relates to these incidents

         24  must be followed by its personnel without exception.

         25                 It is not the intent of the bill to
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          2  address minor non-criminal infractions of rules or

          3  immature behavior between students. The bill clear

          4  indicates that only suspected crimes are to be

          5  reported. In requiring that all school officials

          6  report to the Police Department, as well to the

          7  school principal, the Board will ensure that those

          8  entrusted with the care of our City's children are

          9  doing everything possible to ensure their

         10  well-being.

         11                 As I previously stated, we look

         12  forward to your vote on this bill today so that it

         13  may take effect before the start of the next school

         14  year. You will then be assisting us in the effort to

         15  secure a safer learning environment for every child

         16  in New York City.

         17                 Thank you for your continued

         18  cooperation. I would be pleased to answer any

         19  questions you have at this time.

         20                 To my immediate left is Maureen

         21  Casey, the Deputy Commissioner for Police and

         22  Planning. To her left is Joe Esposito, the Chief of

         23  Department. To my immediate right is George Grasso,

         24  the Deputy Commissioner of Legal Affairs, and to his

         25  right, my far right, is Chief Ray Diaz, the Chief of
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          2  School Safety Division.

          3                 Thank you.

          4                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Thank you very much,

          5  Commissioner.

          6                 We are obviously joined together

          7  concerning making our schools a safe haven for

          8  children, not for criminals.

          9                 Basically, when all is said and done

         10  about the bill, it makes it a crime not to report a

         11  crime. So, let's take the typical situation where

         12  you have broad discretion here to make rules,

         13  obviously, since you're the one that is going to be

         14  called upon to implement this bill together with the

         15  Chancellor, and we'll be asking the Chancellor the

         16  same question.

         17                 A crime occurs in a school, how do

         18  you envision the procedure taking place under the

         19  bill?

         20                 Just identify yourself for the

         21  record.

         22                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: George

         23  Grasso, Deputy Commissioner of Legal Matters, PD.

         24                 Good morning. Basically, we don't see

         25  an entirely complex process. We have had an existing
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          2  and continually successful relationship with the

          3  schools subsequent to the merger, with the school

          4  safety officers in December of 1998.

          5                 We have a central office for School

          6  Safety. It is our anticipation that when probable

          7  cause is developed of criminal activity by a Board

          8  of Ed employee that would fall within the auspices

          9  of this bill, that a call would be made to the

         10  Office of School Safety, which is an arm of the

         11  NYPD, which is under Chief Ray Diaz, at my right,

         12  and that that office would ensure that all of the

         13  proper forms are prepared and proper notifications

         14  made within the Police Department.

         15                 So, essentially we are anticipating

         16  tapping into an existing and successful relationship

         17  that we already have with the Board of Ed.

         18                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Let me just take it

         19  one step further, because I want to make sure that

         20  this bill is clearly understood by the time we

         21  actually pass it.

         22                 Let's assume for the moment a teacher

         23  becomes aware of an allegation of a sex crime in his

         24  or her classroom. What's the first thing that

         25  teacher should do?

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            18

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Well,

          3  obviously, the first thing the teacher needs to do

          4  is to deal with the situation in the classroom.

          5                 Secondly, we would look to see at the

          6  earliest practical point in time that that teacher

          7  get a notification to the NYPD. As I said, we would

          8  anticipate the ready mechanism being that all of the

          9  teachers would be aware of the phone number to the

         10  central office for School Safety, that call could be

         11  made, and then in addition to whatever other

         12  notification the teacher may feel appropriate, such

         13  as the principal, et cetera, the Department would be

         14  getting the detectives involved and moving swiftly

         15  to deal with the situation.

         16                 SPEAKER VALLONE: I want to make sure

         17  that both you and the Chancellor agree on that, that

         18  the first thing the teacher does, obviously, is to

         19  handle the problem in the classroom. The second

         20  thing to do is to simultaneously notify the numbers

         21  that he or she will be giving to the Police

         22  Department, as well as his or her obligation to the

         23  principal of the school.

         24                 Of course, if the principal of the

         25  school is somehow involved in that, then you would
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          2  be talking about the District Superintendent.

          3                 But the obligation of the person, the

          4  teacher, the school aide, or the person working in

          5  the school, is to do two things. One would be, under

          6  this bill, would be to notify the proper authority,

          7  which in your situation there will be adequate

          8  notice as to who to notify; and, secondly, the

          9  Chancellor will equally require that notification be

         10  made to the principal or the authority of the

         11  school.

         12                 So, it shouldn't be too cumbersome a

         13  situation to handle. Would that be correct?

         14                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: We don't

         15  think so. Like I said, a big benefit we have here is

         16  that we're I think significantly ahead of the curve

         17  based upon the merger that has already taken place

         18  with the school safety, the Office of School Safety

         19  and the NYPD.

         20                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Can you tell me what

         21  happens now, or do we wait for the Chancellor?

         22                 The Chancellor has indicated that he

         23  gave an executive order some time ago to notify the

         24  proper authorities; is that going on now, to your

         25  knowledge?
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          2                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: To our

          3  knowledge good faith efforts are being made. As the

          4  Police Commissioner testified to, we think this bill

          5  could enhance that even further.

          6                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Well, this bill goes

          7  a lot farther because it makes a crime not to.

          8                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO:

          9  Absolutely. So, we're talking about changing a

         10  culture here, and I think that the merger began to

         11  move us further along in that direction, but this

         12  bill will move us even further in the process.

         13                 Because at the end of the day, for

         14  the Police Department to be most effective, we need

         15  the accurate crime information.

         16                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Absolutely.

         17                 Let me just take it one more step,

         18  because these are the basic questions I think that

         19  we want to resolve as soon as we passed this bill,

         20  which will be very quick as you probably know,

         21  because we're interested in doing this as quickly as

         22  possible.

         23                 Other steps have been taken, and

         24  other suggestions have been made concerning what we

         25  can do to prevent the crimes from occurring in the
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          2  first place.

          3                 Obviously, if a perpetrator is aware

          4  of the fact that he or she might be caught or might

          5  be seen on camera, or that there are other things

          6  that are taking place that might prevent it from

          7  happening in the first place, that would prevent it.

          8  That would be some steps in the right direction.

          9                 Have there been any discussions or

         10  recommendations that you made along those lines?

         11                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK: I think,

         12  Mr. Speaker, these are things we're always taking

         13  into consideration, and the School Safety Division

         14  works constantly in conjunction with the Board of

         15  Education to make determinations on safety and

         16  security issues within the schools, specifically not

         17  to my knowledge have we talked about cameras, except

         18  maybe under some certain circumstances, but I can

         19  get back to you and let you know.

         20                 SPEAKER VALLONE: All right, thank

         21  you.

         22                 That's all for the moment. Thank you

         23  very much.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: I wanted to

         25  please ask my Education group to try to raise as
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          2  many questions as possible from the questions that

          3  have been given because I recognize this is ongoing

          4  discussion, but before -- I know this is the first

          5  time the Police Department has come before me under

          6  your jurisdiction, but first, before we go any

          7  further, I want Chief Diaz to please relieve

          8  yourself of all those papers that you have and put

          9  them on that chair so you can look comfortable. I'm

         10  the one that's looking at you and you look very

         11  uncomfortable to me.

         12                 I know that you are constantly

         13  working out the -- I want to make sure before we

         14  vote on this that those little pieces, and I know

         15  Speaker Vallone had touched on it briefly, I know

         16  it's ongoing working out those forms, that I'm more

         17  concerned that from the inception I raise questions

         18  about what type form it would be and what will be in

         19  that type form.

         20                 I'm told that there would be no

         21  liabilities or anything that relate to people who

         22  are reporting. I just need to hear some of your

         23  thinking. I know it has not been thought out and I

         24  know legally you have to work that out. But I need

         25  to know a little bit more about forms. Will they be
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          2  in duplicate forms? Who will be housing those forms

          3  with the Board of Ed, the Police Department, and/or

          4  anyone else who interrelates with that situation,

          5  how would these forms, will they be coming in

          6  duplicate forms that everybody would have a copy of

          7  the same information?

          8                 Will there be the same information on

          9  those forms?

         10                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK: Well,

         11  here's what we've been talking about over the last

         12  week, and as you said, you know, this is stuff we

         13  are still in the stage of putting together, but the

         14  Police Department over the last several years has

         15  created really I think a superb reporting mechanism

         16  in the Internal Affairs Bureau and in the Organized

         17  Crime Control Bureau, and they have field operations

         18  desks which are monitored by police personnel, and

         19  they receive in-coming calls of complaints 24 hours

         20  a day to these desks, and what we intend to do and

         21  what we think is the best way for these reports to

         22  come in, as you know, we would give out a telephone

         23  number for the entire Board of Education system to

         24  know this is the action desk, so-to-speak, of

         25  reporting a crime within the Board of Education.
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          2                 There would be somebody there

          3  monitoring that number, and I'll let the chief talk

          4  a little more specifically on the form specific,

          5  which we're still in the process of putting

          6  together, but all of the calls in the reporting

          7  would come into a central sort of station, and I'll

          8  let the Chief get into that specifically, as far as

          9  the reports go.

         10                 CHIEF DIAZ: Good morning. Deputy

         11  Chief Ray Diaz, Commanding Officer of the School

         12  Safety Division.

         13                 Again, I think most of the reporting

         14  mechanism are already in place. Right now we have a

         15  school-based incident reporting system where all

         16  incidents, including some non-criminal incidents are

         17  reported to the School Safety Division and tracked.

         18  When there is criminality, when there is also a

         19  crime involved, there is also a complaint report

         20  prepared by that local Police Precinct.

         21                 In addition to that, there is also

         22  children who are under 16, it's non-criminal, they

         23  reported also on juvenile reports.

         24                 The area that we probably have to

         25  work on is documenting every notification coming
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          2  into us to record that that call was in fact made

          3  and recorded. But I think most of the recording

          4  mechanisms are already in place.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: At what volume

          6  are these reporting taking place right now? What

          7  percentage?

          8                 CHIEF DIAZ: I would probably say on a

          9  daily basis, maybe 120 to 150 reports of various

         10  natures, not all of them are criminal reports.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Do you anticipate

         12  that there would be a larger volume under this new

         13  intro?

         14                 CHIEF DIAZ: Well, I think if we keep

         15  telling people they had to report things, I could

         16  see, you know, it would be increased, I don't know

         17  as to the numbers.

         18                 Some incidents now are not reported

         19  to the police. Some, I believe they go to Mr.

         20  Stancik's office, we don't always get those numbers.

         21  I think under the legislation now we would probably

         22  see an increase of those type of numbers, those type

         23  of reports.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Will there be

         25  cases where in which the Police Department receives
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          2  a call from a Board employee regarding possible

          3  criminal activity, and the police do not go to the

          4  school and investigate, have you closed that little

          5  gap in there where it doesn't fall between the

          6  cracks and calls later on are a serious situation?

          7                 CHIEF DIAZ: That's one of the reports

          8  that I think we have to come up with. That's one of

          9  the things we don't have in place now.

         10                 If we get a call and the officer or

         11  the supervisor that's fielding that call feels that

         12  it's not a police matter, it's not a criminal

         13  matter, we don't at this point document that call

         14  coming in, and that's something I think we have to,

         15  with the new legislation, have a mechanism to

         16  report.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Now, you know,

         18  our Counsel has formed these questions, but they are

         19  quite interesting, on what we truly are looking for.

         20                 It says under the proposed law, Board

         21  employees must report crimes that they personally

         22  believe have occurred or will occur -- and the"will"

         23  is more interesting to me than occur.

         24                 How is a Board employee able to

         25  predict whether or not a crime will occur in the
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          2  future? And this is where you get in the seriousness

          3  of understanding.

          4                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: I think

          5  that for starters, Councilwoman, we need to base our

          6  assessment of that situation, will have to be on the

          7  totality of the circumstances involved, and all of

          8  the relevant facts that are available to the person.

          9                 I mean, clearly, the type of thing

         10  that we have concern about there is, you know,

         11  preventing a tragedy, as we have seen in other

         12  school systems around the country, such as one that

         13  is very well known that occurred in Colinbine.

         14  Should information develop, as I said, under the

         15  totality of the circumstances that created

         16  reasonable cause for a school employee to believe

         17  that a person or persons were planning to engage in

         18  some future activity in a school of a criminal

         19  nature and that's one example of the most tragic

         20  type of circumstance that we could imagine, that

         21  that's exactly the type of thing that the earliest

         22  possible notification to the NYPD could put us in a

         23  position to prevent, which is the name of the game,

         24  and I think the Speaker put his finger on it very

         25  succinctly in his opening remarks, that when all is
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          2  said and done, what we're most interested in doing

          3  here is not so much reporting crime as preventing

          4  crime, but the reports are the information that the

          5  Police Department needs in order to take whatever

          6  mechanisms are important and necessary and most

          7  importantly in this type of situation preventive.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: There is no doubt

          9  in my mind that this is an interesting piece of

         10  legislation, and I believe that when you introduce

         11  the new ideas and suggestions on the quality of

         12  life, there is a need to, if you don't have anything

         13  in place you either shut up or you bring something

         14  forth, and I'm shutting up in this one but I'm going

         15  to be questioning you as to the how. And it brings

         16  to mind again under the first question that I

         17  raised, I raised that reasonable belief, I go a step

         18  further under the proposed law again, Board

         19  employees must report crimes that they reasonably

         20  believe have occurred or will occur while traveling

         21  to or from school.

         22                 It seemed that under this

         23  legislation, an employee on his way or her way home

         24  from school, six blocks from the school, will be

         25  criminally liable, if the employee sees a crime and
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          2  doesn't report it.

          3                 And, again, how one determines what

          4  could happen, because we know that our young people

          5  as well as some adults who bluffed their way through

          6  life saying, I'm going to get you tomorrow, you

          7  know, and I'm going to get you tomorrow, does not

          8  mean it, and it's a determinate until I can get away

          9  from you.

         10                 These are sensitive areas that I'm

         11  concerned about, and this Committee is concerned

         12  about, and if we don't get reasonable answers, then

         13  we're going to keep questioning you as to how you

         14  are going to go about making sure that when this

         15  occurs that it does not mean that we would be bogged

         16  down into rhetoric, but rather then, at the same

         17  breath, providing that kind of mechanism to deal

         18  with the health and safety of our young people.

         19  These are the answers that I believe reasonably we

         20  need to know.

         21                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: And we

         22  invite and welcome those questions.

         23                 Certainly, you know, we, on the PD

         24  side, don't claim to have all of the answers. We'll

         25  answer your questions as best as we can and I think
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          2  also, as it was alluded to at the beginning of the

          3  hearing, not every word in this bill is necessarily

          4  set in stone, and we'll share with you, based upon

          5  our collective expertise in dealing with crime, what

          6  it is we think we need to do the most effective job,

          7  but fundamentally I keep going back to it, that the

          8  core thing that the NYPD needs to reduce crime, to

          9  attack crime, to prevent crime, whether it's in the

         10  setting of school or on the streets, is information,

         11  and the more your bill can conjure up a mechanism to

         12  give us accurate and timely information, the more

         13  you can rest assured the NYPD will be effective in

         14  doing what we all want to deal with here.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: There is no one

         16  in this room who knows as much as I do about the

         17  importance of community police relationship,

         18  however, the ways and means of going about that may

         19  be a little different from the way you perceive it.

         20  But the understanding between that community or that

         21  school and the Police Department must be clearly

         22  defined, because if you ever thought that you were

         23  dealing with the community at large, as it relates

         24  to police rules and regulations, you wait until you

         25  start dealing directly into the schools and what you
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          2  propose here today, because the t's the dotting of

          3  the i's and the crossing of the t's, and the

          4  Chancellor can allude to, that community will eat

          5  you up.

          6                 If we don't raise these questions to

          7  you today, then we would be remiss and being a part

          8  of --

          9                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: We

         10  welcome your questions and we're doing the best we

         11  can to give you comprehensive answers.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: When I raise a

         13  question I intend to later on, and I indicated to

         14  you early on, I know you didn't have all the

         15  answers, but I anticipate the ones that you don't

         16  have the answers to, you most certainly will address

         17  it in your upcoming discussions.

         18                 I recognize that the fact that you

         19  haven't finalized this whole process, I recognize

         20  that there are going to be a final process in this

         21  intro, and I'm just letting you know these are some

         22  of the concerns that have been raised.

         23                 You know, we just introduced this a

         24  short time and I know we want to move as rapidly

         25  along as we possibly can, but if we are raising
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          2  these issues to you, we are in hopes that those

          3  lawyers and all the other people that will come

          4  together later on, so that you will be able to

          5  address this and we will be able to understand it,

          6  either in acceptance before we vote this out.

          7                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: And we

          8  look forward to continue to engage in a dialogue

          9  with the Council, the Board of Ed, the

         10  representatives for teachers and other school

         11  employees, in order to ultimately end up with

         12  legislation that is recognized and respected by all

         13  as a good faith attempt to reduce crime and violence

         14  in our schools and give our young people the safest

         15  possible environment.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Do you have a

         17  definition on what you mean when you say near the

         18  school premises?

         19                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: I think

         20  that essentially means an incident that would

         21  clearly have some sort of a nexus to the school,

         22  although it might not necessarily be on school

         23  property, let's say there's, right outside the

         24  school yard there is some sort of an assault or a

         25  threat clearly related to activity in and around the
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          2  school, that that would be the type of thing that I

          3  think we would be looking to capture there.

          4                 And, also, as a benchmark we have the

          5  drug sale areas, which are within a thousand feet by

          6  statute.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Because that

          8  gives a specific square footage; am I correct?

          9                 When there are drug --

         10                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Right, a

         11  thousand feet.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Will you be

         13  utilizing that kind of language?

         14                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: That

         15  specific language is not in the bill, but that's the

         16  type of benchmark that we would anticipate working

         17  with.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: And there was one

         19  other important factor, and like I said, as you go

         20  along in developing this legislation, you will find

         21  there are many things that ordinarily you would not

         22  have included in this package, you will now have to

         23  take serious concern about how you will address it.

         24  So, that's parent, parental notification, on when a

         25  child is involved in such allegations.
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          2                 And while you may talk in terms of

          3  the general school itself, there might be a need for

          4  a parent to make that same type of phone call for

          5  you.

          6                 So, we would like to see that kind of

          7  language included in the process of this legislation

          8  if you have not addressed it as yet.

          9                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: We can

         10  certainly take that under advisement.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: I'm going to go

         12  to my other colleagues, their questions as it

         13  relates to this proposal. I want to reemphasize that

         14  we will have a second hearing on this, and as time

         15  goes on, we will be addressing the finalization of

         16  this legislation and iron out those small points

         17  that we have not been able to come to a resolve on

         18  as the parties discussing this, and our first person

         19  -- I also, we have a full Council here this

         20  morning, Council Member Foster, Koslowitz, Linares,

         21  Moskowitz, Eisland, Fiala, Pinkett, Nelson, Clarke,

         22  Golden.

         23                 Our first, Fiala.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIALA: Thank you,

         25  Madam Chair.
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          2                 Welcome, Commissioner.

          3                 I think we can all agree that a safe

          4  environment is a prerequisite for a productive

          5  learning environment, and a child can't be expected

          6  to learn of a child has to spend his or her school

          7  day fearing a bully, and the problem is it's not a

          8  school bully anymore. It used to be crimes in school

          9  were eraser chalk marks on the teacher's seat, I

         10  know that's when I was in school, and maybe some

         11  chewing gum on someone's seat, now it's kids are

         12  coming to school with guns or knives and there is

         13  teacher-on-student assaults, student-on-student

         14  assaults, as well as kindergarten students, I know

         15  this from firsthand experience. So, I commend any

         16  effort that moves us towards trying to resolve this

         17  vexing issue, because you've done a phenomenal job

         18  in this City in bringing crime down across the

         19  Board, it seems at least the perception out there

         20  and in many instances the reality is the issues of

         21  school crime, maybe crime is a strong word, but

         22  school incidence rates have seemed to have gone up.

         23                 I would ask this: As we move toward

         24  making, not reporting a crime in a school a crime,

         25  what role, and the chair brought up parents calling
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          2  the Police Department, what role does the Police

          3  Department view the parents in all of this? Is there

          4  any parental notification? You know, we put so much

          5  on the shoulders of our teachers and our principals

          6  and all the staff, at the same time, let's face it,

          7  one rotten apple spoils the bunch, we have got

          8  hoodlums in the school system that are destroying a

          9  learning environment for everyone, what role do

         10  their parents play? Will they be notified? Will they

         11  be taken to task? Will they be told that little

         12  Jonny or little Suzie is creating a menace? Or in

         13  some instances is actually committing a crime? Is

         14  there any notification envisioned in this

         15  legislation?

         16                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: You make

         17  some good points, and I think that that's something

         18  that needs further consideration as we said earlier

         19  pursuant to the bill. I mean, clearly front and

         20  foremost in the safety of children are their

         21  parents, and the involvement of their parents. I

         22  think that, however, when we're drafting

         23  legislation, that potentially it could impact

         24  directly on parental discretion with respect to

         25  their children, that it's something that we need to
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          2  be very, very careful about so we're not

          3  counterproductive. So, it's something that I think

          4  continues to warrant consideration.

          5                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK:

          6  Councilman, there are also some regulations within

          7  the agency already regarding parent notifications. I

          8  will let Maureen Case talk about those for the

          9  moment.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER FIALA: Thank you.

         11                 Thank you, Madam Chair.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Council Member

         13  Moskowitz.

         14                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER CASEY: At the

         15  time of the merger there were a series of rules and

         16  regulations and patrol guide provisions that were

         17  put into place to deal with issues, such as related

         18  to questions or questioning students that were

         19  either the subject of an investigation or a witness

         20  in a criminal investigation, and there already are

         21  parental notification provisions included in that.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Council Member

         23  Koslowitz.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER KOSLOWITZ: Thank you,

         25  Madam Chair.
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          2                 You know, it's very disturbing for me

          3  to be sitting here and, you know, questioning that

          4  crime should be dealt with in schools that, you

          5  know, there is even a question of this even coming

          6  up.

          7                 I remember going to school and people

          8  threatening, you know, meet me after three o'clock.

          9  It happened when my children went to school, and

         10  children threatened to beat you up after school.

         11                 What are we doing with these kinds of

         12  threats? I'm sure they're still going on where a

         13  child will say to another child meet me after three

         14  o'clock; how do we handle something like that?

         15                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO:

         16  Councilwoman, we think this is something, obviously,

         17  we would like to jointly address with the

         18  Chancellor, but from the Police Department's point

         19  of view, as I alluded to earlier, the key to our

         20  effectiveness is information, and with respect to

         21  the type of concerns that you mentioned, the

         22  potential fight after school, things of that sort,

         23  if the Police Department has good and specific

         24  information ideally beforehand, the Police

         25  Department is in a position to say work with the
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          2  principal and coordinate a strategy to prevent the

          3  event from even occurring because there is no crime,

          4  there is no injury.

          5                 Lacking that information beforehand,

          6  then we get more in a reactive role in investigating

          7  the incident and holding arbitrators of criminal

          8  activity accountable.

          9                 But at the end of the day, I think to

         10  deal with that type of situation we'll continue to

         11  rely, most importantly, on the schools, on the

         12  principals, on the teachers to be aware of what's

         13  going on in the school, who the troublemakers are,

         14  and have a strategy to deal with them both

         15  internally and where appropriate with the NYPD by

         16  sharing the pertinent information with us. And I'm

         17  sure when the Chancellor testifies, this is an area

         18  that he will want to focus on as well.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER KOSLOWITZ: Well, I

         20  also think that students have to be made aware, as

         21  far as this is concerned, that they should report an

         22  incident such as that, because many times children

         23  don't want to, you know, seem like they're afraid,

         24  they want to be brave, and I think that children

         25  should be aware of knowing that they should report
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          2  such an incident, that that potential incident could

          3  turn out to be a serious incident.

          4                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO:

          5  Absolutely.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Council Member

          7  Nelson.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: Thank you,

          9  Madam Chair.

         10                 It is distressing to read that we

         11  apparently the worst stats or the highest numbers in

         12  the nations, but I'd like to know, if we know,

         13  between the Chancellor or the Police Department, do

         14  we know all the ingredients that have gone into the

         15  reporting of stats in other municipalities, as well,

         16  to perhaps make this an erroneous figure?

         17                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK:

         18  Councilman, I talked to my staff this morning, and I

         19  think that's something that has to be seriously

         20  looked at.

         21                 I think a lot of what is seen in New

         22  York City today with regard to statistics, and the

         23  collection of data, as you know, since 1994 if

         24  somebody looked at the statistics within the Police

         25  Department, the way we track, monitor and collect

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            41

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2  information today is far different than we've ever

          3  done before, in the history of New York City really.

          4  We've implemented systems like that, not only in the

          5  Police Department, but the Correction Department

          6  when I was there and a number of other City

          7  agencies.

          8                 When you create new reporting

          9  mechanisms, it means you're going to be gathering

         10  information that you've never gathered before, you

         11  never collected before, and people will get

         12  accustomed to reporting issues that they never

         13  reported perhaps before.

         14                 My concern is that in the New York

         15  Times article, did anybody really look at the

         16  reporting mechanisms of other communities of other

         17  educational systems around the country, and that's

         18  something I think I'd like to look at, because I am

         19  almost positive nobody in the country, just like we

         20  are, you know, we have reduced crime by 63 percent

         21  and reduced homicide by 70 percent, we've done that

         22  through this reporting, tracking, monitoring and,

         23  you know, being proactive to crimes process, I think

         24  we are probably taking the forefront in doing the

         25  same thing in the school system and I'd really like

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            42

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2  to look at other jurisdictions to see what their

          3  reporting mechanisms are, because I would say I

          4  don't think they're doing what we're doing.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: This is just

          6  as a side bar to the overall issue, but is

          7  important, we don't need that distinction, and I

          8  would like that looked into because it could also

          9  help us develop, and I appreciate how thorough the

         10  City is in this area, which ironically can make us

         11  look worse, but because principals are loathe to

         12  report incidents, I know that, they're worried about

         13  the tap dance on the brains that they're going to

         14  get from HQ. So, in a way this will be helpful, the

         15  importance of this law. Lot's of people are afraid

         16  to get involved, so we have to make them afraid not

         17  to, because ultimately our concern for the children

         18  is, you know, the top priority. We all want the

         19  highest level of security in our schools, and we

         20  don't want another say Kitty Genovese-type incident

         21  in our schools, hence the importance of this law,

         22  why I'm happy that we're addressing this issue very

         23  much, perhaps not a panacea but certainly not a

         24  placebo either.

         25                 Thank you very much, Commissioner.
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          2                 Madam Chair, thank you.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Council Member

          4  Linares.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER LINARES: Commissioner,

          6  I, too, add my name to this legislation. I believe

          7  it sends a strong message particularly to your

          8  Department, to the Board of Education, and to all

          9  those in charge of educating our children, and I

         10  would hope that this message comes home as well to

         11  the parents and those in the community who need to

         12  be aware of this.

         13                 I believe that this should not be

         14  interpreted as a silver bullet that will resolve

         15  this. I think that we have -- this increasing

         16  incidence stems from other circumstances that I

         17  think we need to pay a lot of attention to, in terms

         18  of what happens, not just inside a school

         19  environment, but around the schools and in our

         20  neighborhoods as well, and what gets projected

         21  through television and other things.

         22                 I believe that this should be a call,

         23  this legislation, for us to pay attention to other

         24  things, like the needs sometimes our schools have,

         25  our teachers have in the classroom, and those that
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          2  are called to assist the teachers, the counselors

          3  and so forth, and we should analyze the extent to

          4  which we are looking to prevent the incident before

          5  you have to intervene or before the superintendent

          6  or the principal intervenes, and I think we need to

          7  look more at that as a way of addressing this issue,

          8  although sometimes we need to send strong messages,

          9  and I think that this is symbolic, more than

         10  anything, as how we approach investigating anything

         11  that gets reported is critical, and clearly we need

         12  to improve on that, and I think this legislation

         13  helps on that.

         14                 My concern has to do with this

         15  legislation not really having spelled out a role

         16  that parents need to play whenever there is a

         17  situation of gravity of seriousness happening with

         18  their child, either because another child, you know,

         19  intervened in something between students or because

         20  it involves staff, or because there is a situation

         21  that emerges beyond those two, and I guess my

         22  question to you is, how do you handle an

         23  investigation when it comes from the parent, let's

         24  say the parents reach out to you directly as opposed

         25  to going to the principal, the superintendent or the
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          2  teacher or someone else in the school environment?

          3                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK: Well,

          4  basically what we do is we handle it like any other

          5  criminal investigation, and sometimes, as the

          6  Chancellor would probably agree, when things aren't

          7  reported through the School Safety Division, or it's

          8  not brought to our attention, the Police

          9  Department's attention in the school system, and

         10  it's not brought to the Board of Education's

         11  attention, what usually happens a number of times in

         12  some of these instances really recently, the parent

         13  will reach out to the Police Department and say I'm

         14  aware of this activity that's occurred, and we will

         15  then conduct an investigation. Just like if anyone

         16  else called the police pertaining to a criminal act

         17  or some kind of crime.

         18                 So, I think that's something we

         19  already do. You know, we respond to complaints,

         20  whether it's the public, citizens or the parents,

         21  we're going to respond to those complaints and we

         22  already do that. And those usually happen when the

         23  reporting process internally has failed, because the

         24  parents find out that something has happened and

         25  they don't know who to go to, they're not sure who
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          2  to go to, or they're afraid to go to the Board

          3  school system so they call us. And I think we

          4  already resolved that, we already do that pretty

          5  well.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER LINARES: The School

          7  Safety Division is under your jurisdiction strictly?

          8                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK: Yes.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER LINARES: Now my

         10  question is, when something comes to you and goes to

         11  the School Safety Division, is there immediate

         12  articulation with the principal of the school and/or

         13  the superintendent of that district?

         14                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK: The School

         15  Safety Division, Chief Diaz' division, works very

         16  closely with the Board of Education. We have people

         17  assigned to the schools, they work very closely with

         18  the principals, and I think the cooperation and the

         19  coordination that had not been there in the past, I

         20  think it's working extremely well. The key is

         21  information, as George mentioned earlier, and a

         22  reporting mechanism that makes sure that we have all

         23  the information that we need to have to respond and

         24  really sometimes be proactive against criminal

         25  activity. And I think that coordination and
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          2  cooperation is already there, the key is making sure

          3  it gets reported, things get reported.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER LINARES: But here is

          5  my concern from your response, and, again, going

          6  back to parents. If parents intervene and

          7  communicate usually when the mechanisms that are

          8  currently established are functioning well, or maybe

          9  because there is confidence in that child or the

         10  student that may be facing the situation in

         11  confiding to the parent about that, my concern is

         12  that if the parent does not know how to intervene

         13  and goes to the police, it's somewhat too late in

         14  many respects, and I guess my concern is that by and

         15  large we need to look at the role that parents can

         16  play as being active participants in helping point

         17  out anything that merits examination. If we are

         18  looking at preventing things from getting further,

         19  and usually parents are perhaps the best ally that

         20  we could hope for to help us in this. And I'm only

         21  highlight this because --

         22                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK: No, I

         23  understand.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER LINARES: -- I believe

         25  that we need all the allies that we can get, and
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          2  parents would be in the forefront in trying to make

          3  a difference. So, I just want to --

          4                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK: Okay,

          5  thank you.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER LINARES: -- Address

          7  that in terms of how we articulate the process of

          8  investigating.

          9                 I will turn it back to you, Madam

         10  Chair.

         11                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: Thank

         12  you, Council Member Linares.

         13                 Commissioner, thank you for being

         14  present.

         15                 I'm next, so let me say I'm pleased

         16  that you are here. I have questions, though.

         17                 My concern would simply be that I

         18  think we do need an effective police force. I do

         19  believe we are concerned about crime in schools or

         20  around schools, but I'm concerned also about what

         21  happens to the educational process.

         22                 I'm concerned that in reading the

         23  proposed legislation that any supportive education

         24  employee who sees a crime, even if it's six blocks

         25  away, whatever it is, while traveling to or from
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          2  school, it seems has been deputized by this

          3  legislation to be a part of the police force, and

          4  I'm wondering, does that mean they're on call 24

          5  hours now a day?

          6                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO:

          7  Councilwoman, George Grasso.

          8                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: Yes,

          9  please.

         10                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: As I said

         11  earlier with respect to the to and from language --

         12                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: Yes.

         13                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: That's

         14  not language that the Police Department would say is

         15  absolutely essential to an effective bill.

         16                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: Yes.

         17                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: The key

         18  for us is an effective mechanism to get accurate and

         19  timely information.

         20                 To the extent that we're able to work

         21  with the Council and other interested parties, in

         22  dealing with that, we may very well come up with a

         23  mechanism where that is not essential to the bill.

         24                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: Okay. And

         25  also, I'm concerned about, if you think a crime
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          2  might be committed, how do you indict or bring a

          3  person in because someone thinks? You're not going

          4  to use that either, are you?

          5                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK: Well, I

          6  don't think anybody is looking to indict anyone

          7  based on what we think --

          8                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: Or

          9  charge.

         10                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK: Or

         11  charged, based on what we think. But I recall about

         12  two months ago, and I don't recall the place, there

         13  was a shooting out west in which a young man walked

         14  into a school and shot a number of kids in the

         15  school, and there were a number of people that had

         16  received, or they were aware of this information for

         17  at least up to three of four days prior to the

         18  incident, and they knew of the child's intent, they

         19  knew what he -- he had talked about this, that he

         20  was looking to do it, so much to the point that one

         21  of the parents had even spoke to him personally the

         22  night before.

         23                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: That was

         24  Colinbine, was it not?

         25                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK: No, this
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          2  was another one.

          3                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: Okay.

          4                 POLICE COMMISSIONER KERIK: But this

          5  was, you know, I think if we have someone that has

          6  information, I think the best thing to do is report

          7  it. Let us make a determination, whether it's real

          8  or not real, but I'd hate for someone not to report

          9  something and then have a major incident or have an

         10  incident in general and us be able to go back and

         11  say, you know, we could have prevented this had you

         12  just told us, had you just mentioned it.

         13                 We're not looking to charge anyone,

         14  we're not looking to indict anyone, we're looking to

         15  prevent criminal activity within the school system.

         16                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: I would

         17  agree, on that particular instance, the response of

         18  the police there was poor because they were told of

         19  a threat, they were advised that there was a

         20  possibility, that was a different situation. So that

         21  you're saying there that this would be different, if

         22  someone advises you that there is a potential based

         23  upon the following information that should be

         24  investigated; is that correct?

         25                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Of
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          2  course. We should investigate anything.

          3                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: No, I'm

          4  agreeing with you. I said that that's different than

          5  that language, that's all I wanted to --

          6                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: But the

          7  language in the bill, which I wanted to get back to,

          8  isn't generally think.

          9                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: Okay.

         10                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: It's

         11  reasonable cause to believe --

         12                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: Okay,

         13  reasonable cause.

         14                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: -- That a

         15  crime involving the health or safety of a child has

         16  occurred, will occur, or will occur on or near a

         17  school premises. Reasonable cause to believe is

         18  essentially the language that impacts upon probable

         19  cause. It's a significant standard of information.

         20                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: Good.

         21                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: It's the

         22  type of standard that when a police officer has that

         23  information, that level of information, it actually

         24  empowers the police officer to make an arrest.

         25                 So, I believe that the legislation,
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          2  as written, has set the bar at an appropriate level

          3  to protect the interests of all concerned, of

          4  course, including the child.

          5                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: Okay.

          6                 My other concern is that, maybe I'm

          7  old fashioned, I happen to believe that there is a

          8  primary responsibility of the parent. The second

          9  responsibility I believe happens to be the Board of

         10  Education. It would seem to me, before we get to

         11  you, I would rather get to the Board of Education

         12  and have the Board establish with some kind of

         13  understanding the premise or the role and be the

         14  proper conduit to the police if there is criminal

         15  action.

         16                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: And

         17  that's why we think the reasonable cause to believe

         18  to standards strikes that balance.

         19                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON PINKETT: Yes. I'm

         20  saying that I don't think that it should be the

         21  police as the primary factor, and I just want to be

         22  sure the people understand that.

         23                 I say that because with all the

         24  concern for crime, and I want schools to be

         25  extremely safe, I would like personnel to be
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          2  protected.

          3                 The one thing everyone must

          4  acknowledge is concern the parents have for safety

          5  of their children, but also fear, and for us to

          6  change the climate of fear between what they see as

          7  a criminal justice system that does not work for

          8  them, is the belief that there is indeed fairness,

          9  that they are treated equitably. And if they send

         10  their child to school and there is a charge, then

         11  they must have a way in which they must reasonably

         12  follow this up, and I think if there is a crime, or

         13  an alleged crime that is committed on school

         14  premises, then the schools ought to be able to, one,

         15  establish a process in conformance with law and then

         16  it should be processed in a way that will protect

         17  the children from both teachers and employees and

         18  other children within the school system.

         19                 I would further say we should stop

         20  making the connection between Colinbine for New York

         21  City. I don't recall New York City having a

         22  Colinbine situation, I think that's too much of a

         23  stretch for our schools, and I think that we destroy

         24  our system, constantly comparing ourselves to

         25  systems that have been far more destructive, and I
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          2  don't want to destroy the New York City school

          3  system, we are not the Colinbines, and I think that

          4  we have done a much better job than we are given

          5  credit for, but we are not Colinbine.

          6                 Thank you.

          7                 Council Member Clarke is next.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: The non-member

          9  waits.

         10                 Thank you very much for coming.

         11                 I'll just give you a little history.

         12  When I was an educational consultant there was an

         13  outbreak of child abuse and maltreatment which led

         14  to the registering of any abuse and maltreatment of

         15  children of the Central Registry in Albany right now

         16  when everybody has 48 hours before they can come,

         17  and they have 48 hours in which to investigate

         18  whether an abuse did take place or not and then to

         19  say whether it is founded or unfounded, and I think

         20  that still is today.

         21                 And I am just wondering, and for

         22  myself, as an educational consultant, we had a big

         23  job of going out to educate not only directors and

         24  teachers and parents what the implication of the law

         25  was, and the mandate of the law, so that everybody
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          2  is aware of what the crime is, what the associated

          3  punishment is, so that everybody can be in stream

          4  and in line at the same time, understanding what it

          5  is all about. Does this law have something to do

          6  with both public awareness, parental awareness,

          7  school awareness, and all of the persons who are

          8  responsible, and if so, who will do the training of

          9  awareness, and I would recognize crimes committed by

         10  an adult is different than crimes committed by a

         11  kid. And, so, if we use a broad brush in this

         12  legislation, does it get it all?

         13                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: I don't

         14  know if everything you just indicated is in fact in

         15  the law as it currently exists, as it currently is

         16  proposed.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: I'm saying it

         18  is not proposed that way, but do you see that as

         19  being sensible, and could there be modification

         20  where the public education, both the parents,

         21  children, adults, school personnel, everybody on

         22  stream at the same time? Because what happens when

         23  you pass a law, there is this whole fear, and I

         24  remember there was a time when a teacher, a child

         25  would come in at four years old, and a teacher would
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          2  not hug a child, even if the kid was crying, because

          3  they were afraid that there was going to be a report

          4  that there was a sexual contact with a child.

          5                 Then there would be the teachers who

          6  every morning almost trick a child to see whether

          7  the child was beaten at home, so that if the parent

          8  says my child has a bruise, that the teacher is not

          9  accused of having committed the abuse.

         10                 So, it came out, it got out of hand,

         11  so that just about everybody was afraid, from the

         12  adults to the parents, and I'm just asking right

         13  now, yes, we want to make sure, but you know, I'm

         14  looking at the most sensitive way in which to do it

         15  so that everybody gets the point, knowing that you

         16  mean business, but that we want to do it so that

         17  everybody understands what the implication of the

         18  law is.

         19                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER CASEY: Council

         20  Member, we would contemplate a collaborative effort

         21  with the Board of Education to educate teachers,

         22  parents, working with the parent teacher

         23  associations and that kind of thing once the

         24  legislation has been enacted and the rules are in

         25  place to make sure that everyone is fully aware of
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          2  what is contemplated under this law.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: So, before

          4  implementation, they would say within 90 days you

          5  would do this, and then there would be a time for

          6  public education, because we all need to know, not

          7  just school personnel and the people around, we

          8  should all know because sometimes we see things that

          9  we look away from because it's not our business,

         10  sometimes it is our business.

         11                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: I think

         12  you should be aware, Councilwoman, of a lot of

         13  things that we are already doing in that regard, and

         14  maybe Chief Diaz could provide some information?

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: Yes, thank you

         16  very much.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: We did,

         18  Councilwoman, before you came in, talked about this

         19  not being a final piece of this legislation, this

         20  ongoing working sessions to iron out. You know, we

         21  also have to remember, this is not anything new in

         22  this City or State of New York, it's just that we

         23  are redefining the way to implement such a process

         24  in that type of a setting.

         25                 Commissioner, thank you very much for
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          2  you and your staff's presentations. I know we will

          3  be meeting and talking again about these issues, but

          4  we do thank you for your testimony this morning, and

          5  our next witness will be the Chancellor and his

          6  Board of Ed staff.

          7                 Could the Sergeant-At-Arms please

          8  clear out so we can move on. I'm not apologizing, I

          9  just want everybody to know there are several

         10  meetings that are taking place all over City Hall.

         11  Since I've been chairing this hearing, I've been in

         12  two. This does not include the one that I'm chairing

         13  here. So, if you see Council members moving in and

         14  out, they're moving, budget negotiations is going

         15  on, which is very serious, Land Use, we have

         16  Education, and a whole lot of other things going on.

         17                 So, the Chancellor is here, we want

         18  to hear his testimony, and Council Member Nelson,

         19  please sit down so we can continue our hearing.

         20                 Chancellor, whoever you need up near

         21  you, just bring them up with you and identify

         22  themselves for the record.

         23                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: Thank you very much,

         24  Chairperson Wooten. I'd like to thank the Council

         25  and the Committee on Education for providing me with
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          2  this opportunity to testify on this critical issue.

          3                 I want to acknowledge the importance

          4  of today's discussion and to thank the Council for

          5  its focus on it, because of the broader issue we

          6  have come to discuss is one of those central

          7  challenges to our schools, ensuring that our

          8  children have a safe environment in which they can

          9  learn.

         10                 If a child feels unsafe, he or she

         11  will not learn, and parents must have confidence

         12  that we will return their children to them at the

         13  end of each school day unharmed.

         14                 Simply put, the project of public

         15  education is deeply undermined if we do not and are

         16  not able to meet our obligation to ensure a safe

         17  environment in our schools.

         18                 That's why from the very first day

         19  that I became Chancellor I've emphasized the need to

         20  increase the level of safety in our schools, in a

         21  safe and orderly environment has been one of the two

         22  or three top priorities that I've pursued.

         23                 In recent weeks a spade of widely

         24  publicized incidents has once again trained the

         25  public's attention on this critical issue.
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          2                 All of us who have spent time on this

          3  issue understand that several elements are essential

          4  to providing a safe learning environment for

          5  children, and while I believe we've made progress on

          6  each, more work needs to be accomplished before any

          7  of us can rest easy that the schools are as safe as

          8  they can be.

          9                 First, we need to make sure that the

         10  schools are safe from predators from outside. This

         11  means securing buildings through every available

         12  means. The most obvious tool is the provision of an

         13  adequate number of school safety agents.

         14                 In recent years we have seen

         15  increases in the number of agents and the Mayor and

         16  the Council, particularly this Committee, have been

         17  very supportive in hiring additional school safety

         18  agents and ensuring fast replacement of the

         19  attrition that occurs so that we have an adequate

         20  number of agents in our buildings.

         21                 Today we have approximately 100

         22  officers on duty, more than we had at any time --

         23  than we had at the time of the transfer of the

         24  school safety function to the Police Department some

         25  two years ago, and for this we are grateful to the
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          2  Mayor and to the Council. It may be, however, that a

          3  complement averaging 3,600 officers is not

          4  sufficient to the challenge we face.

          5                 A critical aspect of this piece of

          6  the problem is to ensure that the management of

          7  agents we have is as effective as possible.

          8                 The Board of Education and the Police

          9  Department have developed a close working

         10  relationship, one that begins at the top, with the

         11  strong support of Commissioner Kerik, who has always

         12  been there when I've needed him.

         13                 I want to just say on a personal

         14  level, Bernie Kerik has been enormously supportive

         15  and very sensitive to the issues. While under the

         16  law I sit as apprentice and have the direct parental

         17  responsibility over the children who are in my

         18  charge, the Police Commissioner and I share

         19  responsibility for school safety, and in that

         20  respect he has been a real partner.

         21                 Ray Diaz has been somebody who we've

         22  brought into the school community, and he

         23  participates in the superintendents meetings, and it

         24  has been all in all a very satisfactory

         25  relationship.
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          2                 Throughout its ranks, I believe the

          3  New York City Police Department has demonstrated it

          4  can allocate and manage school safety agents

          5  effectively. Here again, I take note in particular

          6  of some of the sensitivity that I've seen in the

          7  Police Department over the last several weeks. It's

          8  actually been rather impressive.

          9                 There is one time about two or three

         10  weeks ago when I had a conference call with the

         11  superintendents, the principal and Ray Diaz and the

         12  head of the Sex Crimes Unit in the Bronx, and I got

         13  everybody on the phone and it became a very

         14  effective method to make sure we all had the same

         15  information, that we were all working

         16  collaboratively, and I was particularly impressed

         17  with the lieutenant who was head of the Bronx Sex

         18  Crimes Unit, Lieutenant Dennis Oregon, who when I

         19  was pushing him for information and I said we need

         20  to get this out quickly and I want to make sure, he

         21  was the one who came back and said, look,

         22  Chancellor, we have to be -- you know, I know there

         23  is a lot of pressure, but we need to be very sure

         24  that when we ask questions of children, we don't do

         25  it in a way that's suggestive. And that was a police
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          2  officer telling a school chancellor worry about the

          3  children. It was a moment that gave me great comfort

          4  and heart that our police officers who are working

          5  on these very sensitive and delicate issues are

          6  actually up to the task, and I said as much at the

          7  time and it gave me comfort to know that somebody

          8  with his skill and judgment was at work on the

          9  issue.

         10                 Furthermore, I personally commended

         11  several agents of their sometimes quite heroic work

         12  on behalf of our children, and we've had a number of

         13  those events and ceremonies at the Board.

         14                 Under the leadership of our current

         15  Chief, Ray Diaz, we developed a strong working

         16  relationship. Other elements of school safety

         17  include the application of more and better

         18  technology and they're also essential to ensuring

         19  that more than 1,100 school buildings are protected

         20  from those without, from those outside who pose

         21  threats to the children. We've done much here and

         22  will continue to do more.

         23                 There are several schools where we

         24  have tried out television cameras and safety devices

         25  and alarms, when people come into the buildings.
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          2  It's not obvious to me that we necessarily want to

          3  do that in every school, but it is an option that we

          4  need to explore, and we need to see how effective it

          5  is, given the cost benefit analysis.

          6                 A second key element to protecting

          7  children has to do with dealing effectively with the

          8  few adults in the buildings who pose a threat to

          9  children.

         10                 While the vast majority, and I do

         11  mean vast majority, the teachers, the

         12  paraprofessionals, support staff, contractors who

         13  work in our school buildings, have nothing but the

         14  best interest of the children at heart, we almost

         15  recognize the sad reality that in a population of

         16  more than 140,000 people dealing with our million

         17  school children, there will be a handful of

         18  miscreants. It is as close as any of us come in the

         19  public sector to a sacred obligation to deal with

         20  them effectively.

         21                 We need to focus on ensuring that we

         22  have the best screening tools in place for those who

         23  deal with the children on a regular basis, we have

         24  put in place background checks, fingerprinting,

         25  database review for all staff in contact with
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          2  children, both during instructional and in the after

          3  school programs, but where that fails we must have

          4  the most immediate reporting and the most effective

          5  investigations of all reported incidents that we

          6  can.

          7                 Early in my tenure, I brought in

          8  veteran criminal justice officials to revamp and

          9  train our Office of Special Investigations: Former

         10  Assistant District Attorney Theresa Europe and a

         11  27-year-homicide detective, Tom Hyland.

         12                 Both Ms. Europe and Mr. Hyland have

         13  established new liaison relationships with the

         14  District Attorneys' offices and work closely with

         15  local precincts, the rest of the Police Department,

         16  the School Safety Office, Deputy Commissioner

         17  Stancik's office to create a coordinated program of

         18  investigation and prosecution. When it comes to the

         19  investigation of cases of adult abuse of children in

         20  any form, this Council knows I've taken strong

         21  action against those whose investigative work has

         22  not been thorough or adequate to the task, including

         23  imposing severe disciplinary sanctions where

         24  necessary.

         25                 Now, let me pause there. You know
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          2  that when I first came to the Board I changed the

          3  way this was organized and I changed the process. I

          4  sent an e-mail on June 16th of last year to every

          5  principal saying here's the process, if you see a

          6  crime, if you're aware of a crime, you must call the

          7  police. It is a straightforward process, you call

          8  the police, you call the superintendent, you call

          9  the emergency information center. Very simple. Must

         10  do all three, one doesn't count, and in appropriate

         11  cases you need to call Mr. Stancik's office.

         12                 But those three administrative things

         13  is what I wanted to put in place, and I will tell

         14  you why, members of the Council, I had the

         15  impression that on occasion, on occasion there would

         16  be a notification of Mr. Stancik's Office and I

         17  wouldn't hear about it.

         18                 I had the impression there would be a

         19  notification in some instances to the police - I

         20  wouldn't hear about it.

         21                 I had the impression that in some

         22  instances the superintendent would hear about it,

         23  and it might go to the police, but I wouldn't hear

         24  about it, and that's unacceptable.

         25                 The law of the State of New York is
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          2  very clear, that as long as there are compulsory

          3  education laws, I'm responsible for children's

          4  health and safety. I turn to the police, and now

          5  that we have this arrangement, I turn to the police,

          6  I want their help, I need their assistance, but in

          7  many instances they have much better expertise than

          8  people in the Board of Education, certainly in

          9  investigations, certainly in the management of the

         10  School Safety Agents, but at the end of the day, I

         11  need to know what's going on in the schools, I need

         12  to know it immediately, and which is why I've been

         13  so insistent, I get those phone calls through the

         14  emergency information center and that those phone

         15  calls be thorough and complete and timely.

         16                 If I get the impression, for

         17  instance, that in a particular district there are

         18  problems, or in a particular school there is a

         19  concentration of incidents, it's a piece of

         20  information I need to know.

         21                 Early on in my tenure as Chancellor,

         22  I went to a school where I was told that there was a

         23  nine-year-old having relations with an 11-year-old,

         24  and I couldn't get straight answers. I personally

         25  went to that school and took my yellow pad and I
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          2  felt like, you know, a lawyer again, and I was

          3  sitting there taking down a chronology, you know,

          4  what did you say and then what did she say, and then

          5  how did you respond and what did you say - and by

          6  the end of it I came to the conclusion (a) that this

          7  was business as usual in this school, not a special

          8  incident; (b) that there had been prior incidents

          9  that simply hadn't made it up the chain, either

         10  hadn't made it to the superintendent's office,

         11  hadn't made it to the Chancellor's Office, and

         12  hadn't made it to the police, and that's when I

         13  changed the policy, and that's when I made it very

         14  clear to everyone, I had to know, and the police had

         15  to know, and they had to know within an hour or two

         16  hours, not within a day, much less within a week,

         17  and that is what has happened since then. And where

         18  that hasn't happened I've taken disciplinary action,

         19  because that's the only way to get the message

         20  across. This is something I take very, very

         21  seriously - rapid reporting, creative prevention,

         22  and ultimately as much follow-through to make sure

         23  it doesn't happen again, make sure that this kind of

         24  thing doesn't happen.

         25                 The message that Council Member
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          2  Linares gave before is one I very much identify

          3  with, which is, tone of a school is set by its

          4  principal, and the tone of the school determines the

          5  quality of safety and orderliness in the school. And

          6  you can have a police officer at every classroom

          7  that won't do the job and every hallway that won't

          8  do the job, if the message that comes through is

          9  these things are tolerated here.

         10                 Because if the message that comes

         11  through they're not tolerated, then the school

         12  community closes in on people who act out, and then

         13  every child knows that they can get safety by giving

         14  notice, and every teacher knows that they can get

         15  safety and appropriate response by giving notice,

         16  and that's where we should be.

         17                 So, while it is an easy one for me to

         18  say this is all the task of the Police Department

         19  now, they're in charge of safety, my answer to you

         20  is, this is not simply the task of the Police

         21  Department, this is the task of the Board of

         22  Education, and they get to help us, and at the end

         23  of the day we set the tone of the schools, these are

         24  not police schools, they're public schools. We need

         25  their help. I value their help, they're our partners
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          2  in this, but it's the school system that needs to

          3  take responsibility and I do so.

          4                 We need to make sure we have rapid

          5  and complete reporting of all potential cases of

          6  abuse of children by adults.

          7                 One of the critical problems we've

          8  all observed within the Board from time to time has

          9  been lack of timely reporting to the Police

         10  Department. I've discussed that.

         11                 I've personally met with all of our

         12  superintendents. I recently met with all the middle

         13  school principals. In each instance I have

         14  reaffirmed my commitment to the obligation of prompt

         15  reporting.

         16                 Chancellor's directives clearly order

         17  administrators to call the police regarding all

         18  incidents of a criminal nature. I believe and I've

         19  stated publicly that any administrator who does not

         20  understand the Chancellor's directive to be followed

         21  does not belong in the position of a caretaker of

         22  our children.

         23                 As you know, last week I ordered the

         24  removal of an assistant principal who chose to

         25  ignore this directive. I am communicating as clearly
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          2  as I can that these incidents must be taken

          3  seriously, and that failure to do so will result in

          4  real disciplinary actions, including, where

          5  appropriate, terminations.

          6                 I want to emphasize, I know the vast,

          7  vast majority of teachers and administrators support

          8  this effort, and I also know that they are more

          9  embarrassed, more troubled, more injured in their

         10  personal pride than anyone else when incidents take

         11  place or people abuse the trust the teacher has from

         12  a child.

         13                 Cases such as the tragedy caused,

         14  alleged caused by Robert McFarlane in the Bronx

         15  diminish us all -- as New Yorkers, and as public

         16  servants. But no one, no one is more diminished than

         17  the tens of thousands of dedicated teachers who

         18  commit their lives to the children earning the

         19  public trust every day, only to see it weakened by

         20  the horrible misdeeds of a few. Almost as much as we

         21  owe it to our children, we owe to them to rid

         22  ourselves and our schools of those who seek to do

         23  harm.

         24                 Finally, there is a third element to

         25  ensuring the safety of our schools, and it has to do
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          2  with the threat of violence of child against child.

          3  Here the issue is just as crucial to meeting our

          4  moral obligation to parents, but also more complex.

          5                 This brings us to the proposal before

          6  the City Council. As you know, I support a

          7  legislative initiative to guarantee the reporting of

          8  all criminal acts of violence against children

          9  because it is good for our children and good for the

         10  school system, and because it is consistent with my

         11  policy as Chancellor.

         12                 I stood with the Mayor and the Police

         13  Commissioner in announcing my support for this

         14  important effort, and I remain committed to the

         15  legislative action. Since I know work is still

         16  underway on the bill itself, as Chairperson Wooten

         17  has repeatedly noted, let me take the opportunity to

         18  comment on a few critical issues that are under your

         19  consideration.

         20                 There is absolutely no question in my

         21  mind that immediate reporting of potential criminal

         22  acts by adults against children is a moral mandate

         23  in a civilized society. As we broaden the mandate to

         24  including the reporting of acts of children against

         25  children, it is critical that we balance two
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          2  important concerns.

          3                 We need to shape public policy to

          4  reflect our concerns for better and more timely

          5  reporting of potential criminal matters, while at

          6  the same time ensuring that we do not act in a way

          7  that criminalizes behavior that in some cases could

          8  be developmentally appropriate. Five-year-olds

          9  having a fight in the back of a kindergarten is not

         10  criminal activity, even though if it were done by

         11  adults, it would be criminal activity.

         12                 Children need to learn right from

         13  wrong, and that's part of the job of schools, in

         14  conjunction with families and communities.

         15                 I want to emphasize here that the

         16  place where children learn most of what they go on

         17  through life to experience is their personal

         18  conduct, is at home. The schools can do a great

         19  deal, the home needs to do much more.

         20                 I am sure no one here would support a

         21  policy of procedure, let alone a statute that would

         22  require the Police Department to open a juvenile

         23  report file on a seven year old engaging in bad

         24  behavior, but not outside what experienced educators

         25  would expect. And yet, in the environment in which
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          2  we find ourselves, this has already begun to occur.

          3                 Last week, first and second grade

          4  children were subject to the filing of juvenile

          5  reports based on reports of their fighting with

          6  other classmates, reports that will stay on file

          7  until they are 16 years old.

          8                 The fact that many of our children

          9  are faced with so many difficult societal challenges

         10  makes this an even more serious task. We must make

         11  certain that we do not put innocent children at risk

         12  of criminalization, even as we seek to protect

         13  others from violence.

         14                 We must also make sure that

         15  accountability reporting is clear, and I've taken

         16  action to ensure that such accountability is crystal

         17  clear within the Board itself.

         18                 I've made that apparent from my

         19  statement before, I would simply make the

         20  observation that if a report is made by school

         21  administrator, neither the police nor the schools

         22  are advantaged by having the same incident reported

         23  by numerous other individuals who may have knowledge

         24  of the case, and we ought to take account of that as

         25  well.
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          2                 Better reporting is essential to

          3  better safety management in our schools, and you

          4  heard the Police Commissioners speak eloquently to

          5  that point earlier, and I completely agree with him.

          6  We can take no comfort from the fact that some of

          7  the increase we've seen in reported violence may be

          8  attributed to better reporting.

          9                 I'd like to believe it is, but I

         10  think we can take no comfort from whether or not it

         11  is.

         12                 We can take no solace from the fact,

         13  for example, that 80 percent of all reported cases

         14  are of the lowest level of misconduct, what's called

         15  inappropriate non-forcible touching. There is no

         16  relief from the fact that even in light of enhanced

         17  reporting we had 354 reported cases of sexual

         18  misconduct within the school system of 1 million

         19  children.

         20                 I state the numbers for purpose of

         21  the relationship, and so that you see the scope of

         22  the problem, what it is, and what it is not.

         23                 On matters such as this, every parent

         24  knows that one incident is totally unacceptable when

         25  that parent's child is involved. That's the position
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          2  I have to take as school's Chancellor. They entrust

          3  our children to us and they have a right to expect

          4  us to treat them as our own.

          5                 All of us must be part of this

          6  effort, whether police or school administrators,

          7  I've asked the Police Department to provide us with

          8  information on the type of incidents and trends,

          9  including relative changes broken down by district

         10  and schools.

         11                 For example, a district that

         12  witnessed large increases in assaults over a

         13  two-year period should know that it has a problem. A

         14  school with a dramatic rise in fights may have a

         15  significant problem with general order and

         16  discipline.

         17                 This information is useful to the

         18  police and the schools, but is also useful to the

         19  school principals, the superintendents, and to me,

         20  when I do my superintendent evaluation.

         21                 By analyzing trends, types of

         22  incidents and so on, we can work together to

         23  determine whether there are particular problems in

         24  school so that superintendents can get a better

         25  sense of where to deploy resources, just as the
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          2  Police Department determines where school safety

          3  agents are assigned in conjunction with our

          4  superintendents.

          5                 This, of course, does not diminish in

          6  any way the Police Department's clear role in

          7  ensuring safety in our schools. I simply believe our

          8  staff of the Board can learn a great deal from the

          9  additional information.

         10                 Prevention programs are also part of

         11  the mix of strategies that can work to reduce

         12  violence of child on child. The Board already has a

         13  number of conflict resolution programs, mentoring

         14  efforts, gang prevention programs, to provide

         15  students with the tools they need to avoid violence.

         16                 These programs are working to provide

         17  students with more of the individual attention they

         18  so desperately need and they can learn how to

         19  address problems without resorting to violence.

         20                 All of these are complex matters,

         21  deserving our constant attention and best thinking.

         22  For that reason, Commissioner Kerik and I have

         23  agreed to work jointly to bring together some of the

         24  best minds in the field of criminal justice and

         25  education, to study the data, improve our current
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          2  practices and identify further initiatives, both

          3  legislative and administrative, that we can advance

          4  here to improve our mission.

          5                 In conclusion, let me say, again, how

          6  much I appreciate the efforts of the Council and the

          7  Mayor on this matter, how critical we believe the

          8  issue to be and how strong our commitment, my

          9  commitment is to this issue. We have no nobler cause

         10  to pursue and we do so together.

         11                 Thank you for affording me this

         12  opportunity to speak with you today.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Thank you, Mr.

         14  Chancellor.

         15                 As I was sitting here listening to

         16  your testimony and in between the conversation with

         17  Counsel, I believe this could be one of the most

         18  serious hearings that this Education Committee has

         19  ever had because it redirects and changes so many

         20  different things in the system that ordinarily when

         21  we started out, we didn't know that we had to

         22  embrace it, but along the way there have been many,

         23  many different kinds of changes that we've had to

         24  make in our education system because of our social

         25  ills, and how it impacts on the education system.
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          2                 It brings to mind the sensitivity of

          3  what takes place, what is formed here today, will

          4  impact positive and negative on a lot of lives, and

          5  it's just so sad that those few percentages of our

          6  social ills that enter our education system, make it

          7  so difficult for most of us who care about our kids

          8  who want to bring a decent education here in this

          9  City that only a few people can move in and destroy

         10  overnight. And you know, sometimes you just can't

         11  help from getting a little angry about those kind of

         12  people who infiltrate our system in few numbers, but

         13  in the interim they impact heavily on those things

         14  that we have to put in place in order to be able to

         15  say safely and comfortable that we're trying to make

         16  life a little easier for our children here in the

         17  City, and we've lost children because they've gone

         18  through that process.

         19                 And I know what it is to be the head

         20  of something and being held responsible for so many

         21  children here in the City and I can sympathize with

         22  what you're going through because they're my

         23  children, too, and I feel the same way that you

         24  feel.

         25                 I had to remind counsel again, you
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          2  know, in the sensitivity of this whole process,

          3  she's a parent, so she's feeling it because she

          4  knows that her child is going to have to go through

          5  that process that we are trying to hammer out today

          6  to make it a little more acceptable.

          7                 But as you know, we as a Committee

          8  have to ask these questions, and we need answers as

          9  to what will happen. We are not against the process,

         10  but we do need answers to some of our questions that

         11  impact, we believe, on a tremendous change.

         12                 I'm happy to hear that irregardless

         13  of who comes together to work in a joint venture

         14  when she was a Chancellor, that you are the bottom

         15  line, and you need to know, people need to know

         16  that. You know, it's difficult sometimes to know

         17  everything. It's almost like myself as a

         18  Councilwoman in my district, when there is a crime

         19  of some sort in my district, I don't want somebody

         20  else to tell me about it when I walk out of my

         21  house. So, I have set up a real relationship in my

         22  policing precincts in my area. They have to tell me

         23  what's going on before I move out of my house in the

         24  morning. So, this way it gives me an opportunity to

         25  know how to address that issue when I move forward
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          2  in my daily chores.

          3                 I concur with you on your concerns

          4  that you raised in your presentation, it's the

          5  concerns that we have on record impacting on

          6  students, as it relates to the seriousness of what

          7  could take place. But I also believe that the

          8  reemphasizing should be to anyone in that system

          9  that violates this legislation that they will be

         10  dealt with as anyone else, and that there would be

         11  no more falling through the cracks, sweeping under

         12  the rug things that need to be verbalized out loud

         13  and taken care of.

         14                 I just want to ask you a few

         15  questions, and one of them is: How will the

         16  Chancellor's regulation relating to notification and

         17  reporting requirements of school-related crimes and

         18  incidents be affected by the proposed legislation?

         19                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: I think much depends

         20  on the actual language that we ultimately get in the

         21  legislation.

         22                 As it stands right now the

         23  legislation would not require significant changes in

         24  the regulations that I issued last year.

         25                 You heard the Police Commissioner and
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          2  Chief Diaz talk about a central information number,

          3  and whether we set up a separate number or use 911

          4  or use different numbers, use the precinct, it's at

          5  that level. But bottom line is there will be no

          6  significant changes in the actual regulations,

          7  subject, of course, to whatever additional changes

          8  this Council makes in respect to the legislation.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: In your

         10  regulation you do have parental notification

         11  language, don't you?

         12                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: There is general

         13  parental notification language within the

         14  requirements of the Chancellor's regulations, not in

         15  the specific memo that I sent out.

         16                 But the truth is, parents are

         17  notified if a report is made about a child and

         18  certainly if there is anything inappropriate that

         19  happens to a child.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Do you feel that

         21  this should be part of that law?

         22                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: I think there are so

         23  many instances where you would want a teacher or a

         24  school to notify a parent above and beyond mere

         25  criminal notification.
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          2                 For instance, if a child has an

          3  accident, if a child is taken to a hospital, if a

          4  child even acts out in a very serious way, not

          5  criminally but is disruptive, there are lots and

          6  lots of times where I would expect teachers and

          7  principals to reach out to parents and work with

          8  them for the benefit of the child.

          9                 I think you begin to put that in

         10  statute, you are not particularly improving the

         11  circumstances of the schools.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Even if there is

         13  no action taken, don't you think a parent should be

         14  notified that there has been an allegation?

         15                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: I guess I would want

         16  to see the precise parameters. If it's something

         17  where the police have been notified, it certainly

         18  would make sense to me that the parents also be

         19  notified. But that's the narrow category, there's a

         20  much wider category.

         21                 I've been trying to encourage

         22  parent/teacher communication in all sorts of places.

         23                 It's the reason why during the summer

         24  program we had all of this outreach to try and make

         25  sure children come in the summer program.
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          2                 That's why we now have these

          3  telephone, these mass telephone systems in place, so

          4  that I can actually make calls, as are being done

          5  over the next few days, to 250,000 families to say

          6  your child may need to go to summer school. There

          7  are all kinds of ways that we ought to be talking

          8  routinely to parents, this is certainly one of them.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Chancellor, it

         10  may be a narrow piece of what we are talking about,

         11  but more often, even without this legislation, the

         12  calls that we get from parents is that nobody told

         13  me my child was questioned by a police officer. They

         14  don't go into details why if the child was right or

         15  wrong, it just simply says I wasn't notified.

         16                 So, it becomes an issue when you get

         17  a call from a parent with a child of a certain age,

         18  and they're being questioned and I know that's going

         19  to be the selling point by making parents feel

         20  comfortable, but this is something that is more or

         21  less protective of all children, not just a child,

         22  but that eventually will be a concept for

         23  discussion.

         24                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: Would you envision

         25  that for a child who is the target of an
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          2  investigation or also for the witnesses?

          3                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: I consider, and I

          4  can say that because I am a grandparent, I consider

          5  myself having very, very bright grandchildren, and I

          6  don't want anybody questioning them unless their

          7  mother or I know about it. I get very upset if you

          8  question my child, I've got to know what you're

          9  doing, and I have to know what they're saying. And

         10  I'm being, I guess I'm being overprotective or

         11  overreacting --

         12                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: No, I'm not --

         13                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: -- As a

         14  grandparent.

         15                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: -- Necessarily

         16  disagreeing, I'm just trying to see the scope of

         17  where we'd go. And I take it you'd want to have that

         18  done before the questioning takes place?

         19                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Well, I'm looking

         20  at not only the victim, I'm looking at the

         21  perpetrator as well. The misinterpretation of

         22  anything can be out of proportion.

         23                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: I would just suggest

         24  that these are the very kinds of issues that ought

         25  to be discussed when we try and make sense of the
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          2  bill among Council.

          3                 I accept entirely the proposition

          4  that a child who is the target of an investigation

          5  should be properly protected, and that may be part

          6  of it.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Well, see, I have

          8  to get my little words in there. I'm not privy to be

          9  the lawyers and all, but I hope you hear my little

         10  lay part.

         11                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: I got it.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: I don't think you

         13  and I are that far apart in our thoughts about it.

         14                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: I don't think we're

         15  disagreeing about it.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Because most of

         17  the time that we talk, it's for the well-being of

         18  children that things that have happened to them

         19  early on, they try to find jobs today, and I did

         20  that when I was ten, you know, that kind of thing.

         21  It bothers me when it precedes them in their older

         22  life.

         23                 How do you propose to make the

         24  employees aware of the proposed legislation as it is

         25  enacted into law?
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          2                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: Once the legislation

          3  is enacted, I would envision having this be part,

          4  not only the start package when an employee comes to

          5  the Board, but also that we would routinely send out

          6  reminders of it, and obviously I've already sent out

          7  the e-mail to all the principals and I would have

          8  that information posted, and we would also include

          9  it in, if we need to change the Chancellor's

         10  regulations I would change it.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Well, I also

         12  would hope that our young people would understand

         13  that there is a law out there to protect them and

         14  other people, and it brings to mind one other thing

         15  that happens when our social service issues got out

         16  of control and parents were being reported for being

         17  cruel to their children, and I know one relative of

         18  mine had indicated an announcement being made in

         19  school that if your parents beat you up there's a

         20  telephone number that you can call. So, I hope that

         21  this kind of information gets out like that got out,

         22  but I think, I like the answer that my niece gave

         23  her daughter that, well, you go back and tell your

         24  teacher who says you're going to have fingers to

         25  dial the number. You know, so it puts us in a
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          2  terrible position of all these different kind of

          3  rules and regulations in place.

          4                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: Right.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: But, however, I

          6  go back to my first point, is that we have to get to

          7  the social ills in our system and wean them out, and

          8  if this is the way to go, I support it 100 percent,

          9  I really do.

         10                 I don't think that I would be on

         11  record as having any other way of letting society

         12  know that even though we are living in difficult

         13  times, we should not subject our young people to

         14  that.

         15                 I have a few other colleagues who

         16  want to raise issues.

         17                 Council Member Linares, Nelson and

         18  Pinkett, in that order.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER LINARES: Thank you,

         20  Madam Chair.

         21                 Good morning, Chancellor.

         22                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: Good morning.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER LINARES: And thank you

         24  for your testimony.

         25                 You were here when I posed the
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          2  question to the Commissioner, Police Commissioner,

          3  with regard to parents, and I'm pleased that you

          4  addressed in part what is a central concern that I

          5  have with this legislation.

          6                 I strongly, strongly believe, and I

          7  hope this legislation will reflect that when a

          8  matter comes to the Police Department for

          9  investigation, the least that ought to be done is to

         10  notify formally, not leave it to chance, but make it

         11  mandatory for the parents of the child involved to

         12  be informed that something has been brought to the

         13  police attention for a thorough investigation, and I

         14  believe in the same manner you need to be notified,

         15  the superintendent and principal need to be

         16  notified, I believe strongly that the parent of a

         17  child needs to be notified and that ought to be part

         18  of the protocol, and I think shouldn't be left.

         19                 I know how sensitive you are to this,

         20  I'm sure the Commissioner is, as he tried to

         21  respond, but I believe very strongly that parents

         22  need to be very much in the loop whenever things

         23  reach the level of the Police Department.

         24                 So, I want to articulate that, and I

         25  would hope that this is very much part of this
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          2  legislation which is not reflected right now and

          3  that's why this hearing is so important.

          4                 You mentioned the need for additional

          5  staff safety personnel in order for you to be able

          6  to respond better to this concern, and I would ask,

          7  what is it that you need and is there a need beyond

          8  personnel that can be helpful to you?

          9                 And the second question I would ask,

         10  to conclude, for your intervention is, clearly

         11  you've articulated having greater communication not

         12  just with the police but with the superintendent and

         13  principals, but I am concerned with whether there

         14  are any training that are taking place with school

         15  personnel, and I just don't mean teachers, I mean

         16  school personnel. I mean everyone that comes into

         17  the school setting I think can benefit tremendously,

         18  and whether you have their appropriate resources for

         19  you to do that, and to what extent this will go a

         20  long way to prevent things from getting to having to

         21  be reported to the police or to you, and those were

         22  the three areas of concern I wanted for you to

         23  address.

         24                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: Thank you for the

         25  question. Let me take them one at a time.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            92

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2                 I think a lot depends on where we

          3  wind up with the actual legislation, and also a lot

          4  depends on what we can suss out in this joint

          5  working team that the Commissioner and I are going

          6  to try and put together.

          7                 First on parents, I agree with you

          8  and Chairwoman Wooten, that where a child has been,

          9  you know, pointed at, pointed the finger to, and

         10  sufficiently serious that we wind up notifying the

         11  police, I think those are the kind of incidents that

         12  parents ought to be aware of and ought to be made

         13  aware of.

         14                 Where I was questioning is, I would

         15  not want it to be every name, you know, every person

         16  who was in the room when something or other

         17  happened, that that would then be something that

         18  would mandatorily be given to every parent, because

         19  I think it raises to a level of importance something

         20  that may not be. But I think, as in so many of these

         21  incidences, the question is one of judgment.

         22                 On the question of what else do we

         23  need, I think I have to fall back again to the

         24  question of, you know, in an ideal world we would

         25  have much smaller class size, we'd have all kinds of
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          2  things that have children feel much more in touch

          3  with their school.

          4                 We wouldn't have these very large

          5  buildings, we wouldn't have teachers who are

          6  uncertified, we would have people in front of the

          7  room with much better classroom management skills,

          8  we would have principals that would have much deeper

          9  training in how to deal with individual children.

         10  You know, I was quoted yesterday saying all these

         11  matters are related to budget, in some sense they

         12  really are.

         13                 The tone of a school is not set

         14  merely by the number of policemen in the school.

         15  It's set by the quality of the teachers and the

         16  quality of the instructional program overall, and we

         17  lose sight of that to our detriment.

         18                 The tone of the school ultimately is

         19  set by the school community of which the police are

         20  and the school aides are but one factor, and not

         21  necessarily the dominant one.

         22                 So, what else do we need? Many

         23  things, many things to make schools better places.

         24                 And training of other school

         25  personnel, I think that's clear, we do need
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          2  sensitivity on the part of all of the people who

          3  come in contact with the children, so that they are

          4  sensitive to the kind of needs that arise.

          5                 One of the questions I frequently ask

          6  when I go into school, and I ask it more subtly than

          7  this, is how do you get -- to the principal, how do

          8  you get along with your school custodian? You know,

          9  the (b) answer is, oh, we get along and the building

         10  is clean, it's okay. The (a) answer is, he's part of

         11  my reading program, and I've heard that.

         12                 So, you know, does everyone need to

         13  be involved? You betchya. And it's a question of how

         14  involved do they get?

         15                 And, again, it reflects leadership,

         16  it reflects the sense of school community, and how

         17  much people pull together. Schools are no different

         18  than any other organization in that if there is a

         19  sense that they're making progress, there is team

         20  work, they work together, they are doing something

         21  valuable, you feel it. Everyone feels it, especially

         22  the children.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER LINARES: Thank you

         24  very much.

         25                 I turn it back to you, Madam Chair.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            95

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Council Member

          3  Nelson.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: I, too, agree,

          5  we have to, perhaps say Michael Angelo sculpt out

          6  the best possible law with as concise parameters as

          7  we can.

          8                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: Right.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: Because it

         10  pushes up against the constitutionality. If you were

         11  going to be asked, if you were called up today by

         12  Floyd Abrahms or so, for the big brotherism aspect

         13  to this, what the spector is there, or I believe

         14  with the Zykehist (phonetic) today, it wasn't

         15  Zykehist when that term was even coined, but if you

         16  were asked that, this bill appears to be big

         17  brotherism, how would you respond to that,

         18  Chancellor?

         19                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: I don't think it is.

         20  I mean, obviously, if I thought it was I wouldn't be

         21  supporting it.

         22                 I think the name of the game is how

         23  is the information used, not is it collected. You

         24  know, let's be very specific. We have the incident

         25  of Mr. McFarlane, and let's assume for a moment that
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          2  the allegations are correct. That was an instance

          3  where the investigation was not properly, in my

          4  judgment was not properly conducted and the police

          5  should have been notified.

          6                 If you have somebody who is

          7  repeatedly, repeatedly, repeatedly suspected of

          8  doing something untorrid, and in each instance the

          9  witnesses don't come forward, as somebody who heads

         10  the school system or as indeed as a principal, I

         11  make well make the judgment if that person is not

         12  tenured. I don't think they're entitled to the job,

         13  they're raising too many questions. This is

         14  something where I have to worry about the children

         15  first, and, no, I'm not going to have them in my

         16  school.

         17                 I don't view that as improper or big

         18  brotherism. You know, the notion of a totalitarian

         19  state reaching into our public school systems is

         20  obviously the boogiemen that we all worry about.

         21                 I don't view this act, that is,

         22  notifying the police, where there are criminal

         23  actions to be of that flavor. Where I draw the line,

         24  and what I've tried to say in the testimony is, how

         25  do you use that information then?
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          2                 If we begin to give out the

          3  equivalent of what in my day, perhaps yours, we

          4  would have called a JD card to every kid who is

          5  called in, that's not necessarily a step in the

          6  right direction.

          7                 I think if we're going to get more

          8  reporting and we're going to get reporting at a

          9  lower threshold of misconduct, then we need to be

         10  very sensitive to what kind of documentation is then

         11  put in place and how it's used.

         12                 And I take the point of Councilwoman

         13  to the effect that notification to the parent is

         14  appropriate as well. I think that helps re-establish

         15  a balance. I also think it's important, though, and

         16  that's why I've put it in my regulation that when

         17  these things happen, tell the police right away, not

         18  only tell the police, tell me, too, so I can act on

         19  it, presumably the police will have the good

         20  judgment from time to time to say, you know, that's

         21  child's play, and that's what I wanted to carve out

         22  for developmentally appropriate, and that's why

         23  teachers have that level of judgment call.

         24                 As a general matter, I'd rather have

         25  the notification than not and miss, so that we don't

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            98

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2  miss the Mr. McFarlanes of the world.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: I agree with

          4  you. Hence, I co-sponsored this bill, it's part of

          5  the credibility with this. Just I believe the

          6  Zykehist (phonetic) has led to it, in case the

          7  question popped up, which I believe it will, I

          8  wanted to get your opinion on it.

          9                 Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Council Member

         11  Pinkett.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT: Thank you.

         13                 My concerns are slightly larger. I

         14  agree that Mr. McFarlane should have been stopped a

         15  long time ago, but I think that should have happened

         16  also with the Assistant Principal at Stuyvesant High

         17  School, who was allowed to retire with his pension,

         18  even though the records indicated that he had

         19  sexually molested a number of students over a period

         20  of years, and, yet, he was allowed to retire with a

         21  pension. It was in the press, nothing done to him.

         22  And then a number of cases that predated Mr.

         23  McFarlane.

         24                 This has been going on for years. We

         25  had no legislation. There wasn't one teacher that I
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          2  know of that cause legislation, or principal or

          3  assistant principal, that created this for us. There

          4  should have been action taken, you are absolutely

          5  correct.

          6                 I agree also that there should be

          7  attention taken for the protection of the youngsters

          8  who were in school, and, also, to come to the

          9  assistance of that troubled youngster in school.

         10                 I don't know that this bill talks to

         11  that facet of helping that youngster either.

         12                 I don't know also in terms of this

         13  legislation that that youngster's record is sealed

         14  and will remain sealed, and we have evidence that

         15  that is not always the case.

         16                 We also know that what happens is

         17  that in the future many of them find that it's

         18  impossible for them to be employed, and have a

         19  productive future, because of minor things that have

         20  happened.

         21                 So, what I am thinking and suggesting

         22  perhaps is that some of the things that are being

         23  discussed are meaningful but they ought to be a

         24  broader panel that will determine how indeed we move

         25  in a matter as sensitive as this is.
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          2                 I think you asked what more could the

          3  schools do, aside from the things you suggested? To

          4  health, to make a difference, to solve some of the

          5  problems?

          6                 I think aside from conflict

          7  mediation, you should put back music in school. You

          8  should put back art in the schools. You should put

          9  gym back in schools. You should put back recreation

         10  in schools. You should put back all of the things

         11  that cause many youngsters to be occupied. After

         12  school programs have declined in this budget, and in

         13  every other budget, but we're going to find money

         14  for this program. We want to help them, we want to

         15  do something? Start with the schools, like the PAL

         16  and the Board of Education have some programs that

         17  will help these youngsters. That's what you should

         18  be doing and talking to. That I think is indeed a

         19  healthy infusion of concern and public understanding

         20  for youngsters. When all of these youngsters come to

         21  school, they do not come with parents who have a job

         22  that understands that you take a day off of work and

         23  still have a job. Have your parents, home room

         24  workers, who work with some of these classes, work

         25  with those children who are having problems to find
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          2  out in a special chance class what we can do to

          3  assist them. How do we stop them, once we notify the

          4  parent, what we can do to keep these children from

          5  being the problems that end up with them being on a

          6  police register. That's what I think you can do,

          7  just to begin with.

          8                 Have a school psychiatrist or

          9  psychologist who will work with the troubled

         10  youngsters in your school, that's one of the other

         11  things I think you should be doing.

         12                 I'm willing to continue this

         13  discussion at another meeting.

         14                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: Thank you.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT: Good.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Mr. Chancellor, I

         17  don't see any other colleagues who want to testify,

         18  but most certainly you have enlightened some of the

         19  concerns that we have.

         20                 I believe that eventually in the

         21  next, you know, maybe few days that this will all be

         22  in writing that will justify some of our concerns

         23  today, and you've done a magnificent job in trying

         24  to protect our children and we want you to be

         25  assured that we will do everything we can.
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          2                 You know, I had anticipated going out

          3  in retirement calm, learning how to retire, but I

          4  could tell you every day that I look forward to

          5  retirement get a little rougher and rougher, so I'm

          6  in hopes that by the end of my tenure we would be in

          7  a position to not only conclude the work on behalf

          8  of our children, but be in a position to make life a

          9  little easier.

         10                 And I thank you for your testimony.

         11                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: Thank you.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: I also want to

         13  acknowledge that the vice president, Dr. Eileen

         14  Impellizeri, from the Board of Education, has been

         15  here in the entirety, and we always welcome her

         16  presence here in our room. We know the concerns that

         17  all of us have, and we will just keep talking to

         18  each other.

         19                 Thank you very much for your

         20  testimony.

         21                 CHANCELLOR LEVY: Thank you very much.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER PINKETT: Thank you.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: We will have next

         24  Ed Stancik, Special Commissioner of Investigation

         25  for the Board of Education. And I'm going to ask him
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          2  to please take your perspective place.

          3                 I'm going to ask you, don't worry

          4  about us, you take your seat, I'm going to make sure

          5  that we all get copies so that we can move rapidly

          6  along.

          7                 I really would want protocol to be

          8  followed. I know you have your operation, Ed, I've

          9  known you a long time, I have mine, too. Please give

         10  it to the Sergeant-At-Arms. Thank you.

         11                 Please identify yourself for the

         12  record.

         13                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: Special

         14  Commissioner of Investigation, for the New York City

         15  School District.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Please talk

         17  directly into the mic. Thank you.

         18                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: Let me

         19  begin by thanking Chairwoman Wooten and members of

         20  the Education Committee, for the opportunity to

         21  speak before you today.

         22                 I am here to testify in support of

         23  the School Crime Reporting Bill proposed jointly by

         24  Mayor Giuliani and Speaker Vallone.

         25                 This bill presents the City Council
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          2  with an extraordinary opportunity to have a powerful

          3  impact on the lives of thousands of New Yorkers,

          4  those who do much of the work of this great City,

          5  those who depend on the public schools for the

          6  future of their children.

          7                 Let me first briefly review the

          8  history of my office's involvement in school sex

          9  abuse investigations.

         10                 Before becoming Special Commissioner,

         11  I had spent years focusing on drug-related homicides

         12  in some of Manhattan's highest crime areas. From

         13  there I became Deputy Chief of the Rackets Bureau of

         14  the Manhattan DA's office, where I worked on

         15  political corruption, labor racketeering and

         16  organized crime cases.

         17                 When I took this job in 1990, I had

         18  read all there was to read about the problems in the

         19  school system that led up to the creation of my

         20  office. Nowhere in that research was there the

         21  slightest indication that sexual abuse of students

         22  was the significant problem that it's turned out to

         23  be.

         24                 I brought a good chunk of the Rackets

         25  Bureau with me when I started my office. These were
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          2  experienced prosecutors who had worked on some of

          3  the most violent and complicated crimes one sees in

          4  urban America.

          5                 We brought in detectives from the PD

          6  that we knew to be absolutely top rate. We have

          7  arrest and subpoena power, all in all this was not a

          8  group that was easily surprised.

          9                 But when we started seeing all of

         10  these sex abuse allegations, and we all shook our

         11  heads wondering if these cases were for real, and

         12  then we started making the cases, making arrests

         13  where the evidence was strong enough and the victims

         14  were willing to go through the ordeal of

         15  retestifying in criminal court.

         16                 Where there was not enough evidence

         17  for a criminal prosecution, we bought disciplinary

         18  actions seeking to get the offenders fired and their

         19  licenses removed.

         20                 Now, this is difficult work. It is

         21  not as simple as pulling a teacher from a classroom.

         22  The case has got to stick. Many school employees

         23  have tenure rights and other job protection rights.

         24  If an arbitrator or a judge does not like a case,

         25  the accused will be going right back into the
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          2  classroom.

          3                 And, yet, we learned that success is

          4  possible. We learned a great deal about what goes

          5  into making a solid sexual abuse case in school.

          6                 It is now 11 years since I took this

          7  position. We have substantiated almost 500 cases of

          8  sexual misconduct and well over 200 educators and

          9  school staff have been fired for their misconduct.

         10  We have made 61 arrests. We have assisted the police

         11  in many others.

         12                 The misconduct we have found covers a

         13  wide range of actions from inappropriate sexual

         14  remarks on the one hand, to forcible rape and sodomy

         15  on the other. In the Year 2000 alone, we

         16  successfully proved 57 cases of sexual misconduct by

         17  school staff, better than one case per week over the

         18  course of the year.

         19                 There is no way of knowing how many

         20  children have been spared the anguish of sexual

         21  abuse because we were able to remove these predators

         22  from our schools.

         23                 I feel certain, however, that that

         24  number reaches into the thousands. From the moment

         25  we knew what we were dealing with, we made sex abuse
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          2  investigations a top priority, and this was a real

          3  commitment.

          4                 In all, I have seven lawyers and 35

          5  investigators to investigate a $12 billion system

          6  with over 1,000 schools, 100,000 employees, and a

          7  million students.

          8                 We worked on these cases while we did

          9  our custodian investigations, our corrupt school

         10  board cases, the gangs in school cases, cheating

         11  cases and so on.

         12                 We did that because as important as

         13  those systemic cases are, we couldn't imagine

         14  anything more terrifying to a parent than the

         15  thought that their child might be sexually abused in

         16  school.

         17                 So, how bad is the problem of sex

         18  abuse in the schools?

         19                 Statistics in this area are

         20  notoriously unreliable. This is because for very

         21  real reasons it is the most under-reported of all

         22  major crimes, that is, sexual abuse.

         23                 The abuse of children is particularly

         24  hard to track. Many children are confused and

         25  terrified not knowing if they, themselves, might
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          2  have done something wrong.

          3                 Then there is the trauma of

          4  testifying, which many children and their parents

          5  understandably see as a second act of victimization.

          6  But the hundreds of cases we have made in the last

          7  11 years by themselves prove conclusively that

          8  sexual abuse is not an isolated problem.

          9                 Because of the difficulties in

         10  grasping the full picture, however, it is not easy

         11  to compare the experience in New York with other

         12  cities.

         13                 Still, I don't believe that the

         14  problem is worse than it is in other cities. In

         15  fact, as I will get into in more detail, we know far

         16  more about our problem than other school systems do.

         17                 Many systems are just beginning to

         18  learn what we began to learn 11 years ago. Not

         19  because abuse hit New York earlier, but because New

         20  York focused on the problem sooner. But we can only

         21  track the cases that we know about, and that brings

         22  me to the issue of the failure of school officials

         23  to report sex abuse, or other serious crimes

         24  affecting the welfare of children to the police.

         25                 Let me immediately rebut the cynical
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          2  argument that this bill is an overreaction to a

          3  single tragic case.

          4                 From our earliest days at the Special

          5  Commissioner's Office, we saw how often school

          6  officials tried to sweep serious crimes, especially

          7  those that were sexually related, under the carpet.

          8                 Now, I have also given you a list of

          9  a large number of cases that we have made over the

         10  past ten years focusing on the issues of failure to

         11  report serious crime to the police.

         12                 These cases are representative of

         13  that problem. Now, many of these cases can be viewed

         14  in their entirety on our web site at

         15  www.specialcommission.org and all are available on

         16  request, they are in my office.

         17                 In 1994, I took part in a joint

         18  Commission on the Prevention of Sexual Abuse in

         19  School sponsored by my office and then Chancellor

         20  Cortines. That commission report, by the way, is

         21  also on that list, and I have a copy of it with me

         22  here today. This was produced in 1994. Again, it is

         23  available on the web site and I can make sure that

         24  the members of the Committee get a copy of that

         25  report, because in that report, we stated eight
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          2  years ago how critical it was that "a child's

          3  allegation" immediately be in the hands of law

          4  enforcement professionals. Further,"that incidents

          5  of child sexual abuse are not being reported

          6  consistently by school employees."

          7                 On May 5th of 2000, before my first

          8  substantive meeting with Chancellor Levy, I wrote to

          9  him to express my concern that the failure of school

         10  officials to report serious crime to the police was

         11  a serious and worsening problem.

         12                 I sent him a package of cases that we

         13  had done over the years, including many of those on

         14  the list that I gave you, and in that letter I

         15  stated to the Chancellor, "In my judgment, these

         16  cases also reflect an ongoing problem, that too many

         17  administrators are too hesitant to call the police

         18  or my office."

         19                 Now, I singled this area out for my

         20  first substantive meeting with the new Chancellor

         21  because I felt then, as I do now, that this

         22  hesitancy, whether in good faith, or for the

         23  purposes of avoiding a scandal, presented a major

         24  danger to the safety of New York City's school

         25  children.
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          2                 As I said, sometimes a child will not

          3  come forward to report the abuse, but the most

          4  heartbreaking cases are those where the children

          5  summon the courage to come forward only to be failed

          6  by the adults that they are depending on. And it is

          7  those cases and that problem that brings us here

          8  together today.

          9                 People wonder, who can it be that

         10  school officials can let down a victimized child by

         11  not reporting sexual abuse to law enforcement

         12  authorities? And after my experience in this

         13  position, I have learned some of those reasons.

         14                 Speaking in the most general terms,

         15  some school employees, and I think most, recognize

         16  immediately the seriousness of sex abuse allegation,

         17  and always put the interests of their students ahead

         18  of their own interests.

         19                 But others put their interest first

         20  and seem more worried that a scandal will hurt their

         21  own career, or their school's reputation. Some even

         22  demonstrate an outright hostility to law

         23  enforcement.

         24                 Last year, in one of those cases on

         25  the list, we reported on the Brooklyn High School
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          2  that failed to report a number of armed robberies to

          3  the police.

          4                 One of the guidance counselors

          5  refused to call the law enforcement, told us

          6  outright "the police don't have a right to

          7  investigate in schools."

          8                 Now, there are others who are

          9  well-meaning, but overwhelmed when a sex allegation

         10  surfaces. They know that parents will be furious,

         11  that the media will be bearing down. They wish that

         12  the whole mess would just go away. Even those who

         13  want to do the right thing will often take the easy

         14  way out, if they can possibly avoid a public

         15  relations disaster.

         16                 Unfortunately, there is no easy way

         17  out for a child who is sexually abused, and there

         18  will be no easy way out for the next victim if the

         19  abuser is not stopped right then and there.

         20                 What this bill and your support for

         21  it says to all school employees is simply this, that

         22  children come first. When there is an allegation of

         23  a crime affecting the safety and welfare of

         24  children, the law requires that you report it to law

         25  enforcement authorities immediately.
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          2                 Implicit in this is the promise that

          3  we will not let sexual abuse allegations unfairly

          4  untarnish the reputations of schools and staff who

          5  do the right thing and report it to the police.

          6                 By doing this, this bill can

          7  permanently alter the dynamic of a sudden sex abuse

          8  allegation. Staff will know that not reporting sex

          9  abuse can hurt them far more than reporting it, that

         10  not reporting abuse is itself a crime.

         11                 The point of this bill, in my view,

         12  is not to send large numbers of school employees to

         13  jail. I think the beauty of the bill is that it can

         14  work even without a single prosecution, if all

         15  school employees take heed and understand that

         16  reporting serious crime is not just an option, it is

         17  the law.

         18                 And for those who refuse to obey and

         19  knowingly violate the law's provisions, they cannot

         20  complain that the consequences were not made clear

         21  to them. With the passage of this bill, there is no

         22  reason why we should ever have to hear a school

         23  employee again say that the police do not have a

         24  right to investigate in the school.

         25                 What I have been saying for 11 years
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          2  is that sex abuse is not a pleasant issue, but it is

          3  one that must be dealt with.

          4                 The joint Commission that we

          5  established in 1994 stated the position clearly:

          6  "The members of this Commission feel strongly that

          7  the way to address the problem of sexual abuse is

          8  not to hide from it, but to face it head on, to

          9  develop a comprehensive approach to attack every

         10  facet of the problem."

         11                 By passing this bill, you are saying

         12  as representatives of the people of this City of New

         13  York, that we are going to face this problem,

         14  because if we do face it, we can then use the many

         15  assets that the City has in fighting it.

         16                 Let me talk a little bit about what

         17  those assets are.

         18                 First, I assure you that we know more

         19  about the problem here than any place else in the

         20  country. The hundreds of cases we have done

         21  successfully in the last 11 years have taught us

         22  much about sex abuse in school.

         23                 We have learned about the type of

         24  abusers, the pedophiles who have a pathological

         25  desire for sexual gratification with children, those
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          2  who seek sexual and dating relationships with

          3  teenagers, students abusing other students. We have

          4  learned that abuse by adults rarely starts with an

          5  outright demand or request for sex. Abusers target

          6  vulnerable children, engage them in sexual

          7  conversation, and sometimes show them pornography.

          8  They watch for children who are troubled, who are

          9  having trouble coming to grips with their own

         10  sexuality. With younger children they prey on their

         11  naivete, on their confusion, on their misplaced

         12  guilt. It is for this reason that it is so important

         13  for us to step in before the conduct gets to

         14  outright sexual abuse. If we see the warning signs,

         15  we can avoid the abuse. This is why it is so

         16  important to make cases where inappropriate sexual

         17  behavior falls short of criminal behavior. A good

         18  case can get the potential abuser out of the system

         19  before a child is hurt.

         20                 Second, we have an electronic

         21  database at SCI of all the allegations we have

         22  received in the last 11 years. These number in the

         23  thousands. This allows us to check, whenever we

         24  receive a new allegation, if there were previous

         25  complaints against the same individual.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            116

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2                 The police often call my office when

          3  they receive an allegation, again, to check if there

          4  have been previous accusations. This database is a

          5  tremendous asset in fighting sexual abuse. And to my

          6  knowledge, there is no similarly extensive database

          7  anywhere in the country.

          8                 And third, experts have studied the

          9  New York experience. In 1994 Joint Commission for

         10  the Prevention of Child Sexual Abuse in School, that

         11  I had referred to earlier, looks closely at the sex

         12  abuse problem and made recommendations for positive

         13  change. Much of the work was organized by Regina

         14  Loughran, my First Deputy Commissioner, who had

         15  years of experience as a prosecutor in the Sex

         16  Crimes Bureau of the Manhattan DA's office.

         17                 But the Commission was not just a law

         18  enforcement project. We brought together a wide

         19  range of people with experience in schools -

         20  Teachers, principals, child advocates, medical

         21  authorities, experts from academia. We reached a

         22  consensus on a large number of issues, such as

         23  training, screening, reporting and victim support.

         24  We agreed on the need to speed up the sometimes

         25  interminable disciplinary hearing process. We made
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          2  nearly two dozen sensible recommendations.

          3  Unfortunately, the climate was not yet right. Many

          4  were unwilling to accept the extent of the sex abuse

          5  problem, and hence unwilling to put the effort and

          6  resources into combatting it.

          7                 Most of those recommendations were

          8  never implemented, but it is not too late.

          9                 We can use the experience of the last

         10  11 years, the database, the sex abuse commission

         11  report, as well as the skills of the New York City

         12  Police Department to fight this problem.

         13                 We are not helpless. We do not have

         14  to start from square one. But we do have to move,

         15  and I can think of no better way to create that

         16  momentum than for you to pass the School Crime

         17  Reporting Bill.

         18                 Thank you again for your invitation

         19  to speak here today, and I'll be happy to take any

         20  questions.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Thank you,

         22  Commissioner Stancik.

         23                 I have a few questions I want to

         24  raise, and thanks for the understanding of some of

         25  the clarity that you gave us, as it related to your
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          2  11 years and what you've encountered and the

          3  accomplishments, but it's obvious we need to do more

          4  and that's what we're attempting to do today.

          5                 Do you believe your role as Special

          6  Commissioner of Investigation would change under the

          7  proposed legislation?

          8                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: No.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: You think it

         10  will?

         11                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: I think

         12  it will not.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: You don't think

         14  it will change?

         15                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: No.

         16                 In fact, the bill, as I have studied

         17  it, specifically states that the role of other

         18  agencies, including mine, are not to be diminished

         19  in any way.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Wouldn't it

         21  extend it to include other joint ventures with other

         22  agencies as it relates to -- it might not cover this

         23  particular point, that it might extend the role?

         24                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: Oh, you

         25  mean in terms of extending?
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          2                 It would give us more opportunity to

          3  reach the issue in a comprehensive way, and it will

          4  give us more of an opportunity to take the

          5  information that we have gained, share it and put it

          6  together with what the Police Department has gained.

          7  So, in that respect it does extend the power that we

          8  have.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Well, I didn't

         10  mean, when I raised the question I didn't mean it in

         11  a negative kind of concept, I meant it as the

         12  expansion of this law takes place, you know, maybe

         13  there would be a need to bring together information

         14  in investigations, because if you're investigating

         15  an area and then your office has the responsibility

         16  of investigating, instead of both offices

         17  investigating collectively they could come together,

         18  that was my meaning.

         19                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: Yes.

         20                 I mean, you have to understand that

         21  how I approach this bill is that we have been

         22  dealing with this issue for 11 years, obviously the

         23  Police Department has as well, my focus on the bill

         24  is not so much what it means to my office as what it

         25  means to children and parents in the schools. What
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          2  it means to them is that more abuse is reported.

          3  What it means to me is that my job is easier, the

          4  Police Department's job is easier, in that we are

          5  more effective in helping those children and their

          6  parents.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: In your thoughts

          8  concerning this legislation, have there been any

          9  dialogue between you and the Police Department as to

         10  how you will be an intricate part of this?

         11                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: Yes.

         12  Again, I want to point out that we have had an

         13  ongoing relationship with the Police Department. It

         14  is my view and my desire, as I said, we can put

         15  together our experience and develop more

         16  comprehensive information in addition to

         17  investigations.

         18                 I think the database we have that I

         19  have talked about, for example, is absolutely

         20  unique. I think if we could combine that with what

         21  the police get, we would have the clearest picture

         22  that anyone in this country has ever had of the

         23  extent of the problem, the sex abuse in our schools,

         24  and that is a tremendous opportunity.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: The Chancellor
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          2  had indicated that in his reporting situation that

          3  included in those regulations were the fact that he

          4  knew that there would be reports that may not get to

          5  him or the superintendent or other people in the

          6  education family, however, he indicated that it was

          7  a need for him to know about it.

          8                 And in your situation, as it relates

          9  to the Police Department, will there be situations

         10  where both your office and the Police Department

         11  investigate in the same case, not in cooperation

         12  with each other?

         13                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: There

         14  should not be.

         15                 Let me point out a couple of

         16  differences --

         17                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Well, we're

         18  dealing in the real world, I believe that

         19  enlightened you in the fact that it could happen,

         20  there needs to be some kind of thought on how you

         21  would implement in this legislation ways and means

         22  of everybody knowing you don't have to be doing the

         23  same thing, but most certainly should be on the same

         24  page.

         25                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: Well,
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          2  let me first say what we had been doing up to this

          3  point.

          4                 When there is an allegation that we

          5  and the police both hear about at the same time, a

          6  decision is made as to which one of us is going to

          7  pursue it or whether we will pursue it together,

          8  there is no logic in pursuing separate parallel

          9  investigations. So that is not a typical problem.

         10                 Secondly, the jurisdiction of the

         11  Police Department is somewhat different. We only

         12  have jurisdiction to cover misconduct by school

         13  staff, so that typically, the only way we would get

         14  involved in student on student abuse, would be if

         15  there was a failure by staff to report it or to

         16  handle it properly. So there may be occasion where

         17  the police will do a criminal investigation, and on

         18  a parallel track we will see errors were made by

         19  staff in handling that, but those parallel

         20  investigations in that case are done with the full

         21  knowledge and cooperation of those agencies.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Now, in 1998, the

         23  allegation against the person, your office did not

         24  refer the case to the Police Department, presumably

         25  because your office believed that the allegations
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          2  did not amount to a criminal act. How is a Board

          3  employee, untrained in criminal law, supposed to

          4  know when certain acts amount to criminal conduct or

          5  will amount to such conduct in the future?

          6                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: Well,

          7  the information that we received in that manner,

          8  which had been passed on from a principal to an

          9  assistant principal to another assistant principal,

         10  was simply that Mr. McFarlane had touched the boy's

         11  zipper. The original allegation was much, much

         12  broader than that, by the time it got to us it was

         13  down to a half a sentence.

         14                 In my judgment, and I have been very

         15  frank about this, I feel that we have to, and in

         16  that situation had to, get more information before

         17  we could make an intelligent decision.

         18                 There will always be cases on the

         19  borderline. There is nowhere in life, nowhere in law

         20  enforcement can you avoid cases that are in the gray

         21  areas, but we air, we try to air on the side of

         22  taking those that are in that gray area. Because the

         23  simple fact of the matter is, there are thousands of

         24  allegations, we get several every day, some have to

         25  be referred and we make judgment calls several times
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          2  a day, in that instance it is my view I made a

          3  mistake, I should have gotten more information. But

          4  if you had the parents' allegation -- and this is

          5  what I told the investigators, there is no way that

          6  a parent came in and simply said he touched my boy's

          7  zipper, without saying whether it was a coat zipper,

          8  pant zipper, or how it came about. If we had known

          9  the full allegation, if we had known the full

         10  allegation --

         11                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Are you saying

         12  that there was a problem in identifying what zipper

         13  it were?

         14                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: It was

         15  completely ambiguous to me in the report we got. We

         16  only got the information that Mr. McFarlane had

         17  touched a boy's zipper. In my judgment I would

         18  assume that we're talking about a pants zipper, but

         19  you really want more --

         20                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: You would get a

         21  report? You would get a report on a zipper?

         22                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: That's

         23  what we got.

         24                 We get reports, in some cases, that

         25  staff are looking at girls the wrong way; that
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          2  they're reading the wrong books -- all kinds of --

          3                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Yes, but,

          4  Commissioner Stancik, if I get an allegation and it

          5  talks about a zipper, most certainly why would

          6  someone want to send you that type of allegation of

          7  a zipper of a jacket? Clearly thinking you have to

          8  be a little more open minded to believe there were

          9  other impacts and circumstances that needed to be

         10  looked into further.

         11                 And I don't want to get bogged down

         12  in that, but it simply shows you exactly what you

         13  are requiring.

         14                 That's why this law is going to have

         15  to be very clear, and specific about what it's

         16  intent when it's reporting.

         17                 An office who has been operating as

         18  long as your office misinterprets, and I'm not

         19  trying to be funny, zippers, I have problems with

         20  that. I have a problem with you getting a report

         21  talking about a zipper and you say you didn't know

         22  what zipper they were talking about. So, we won't go

         23  into that, however, this is the need that some of

         24  the questions we're raising here today, that

         25  indicates on the how and why, and I believe it
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          2  warrants that kind of language that could help us

          3  lay people make clarity on an allegation of that

          4  kind, because as you see, that one allegation has

          5  caused a lot of heartache in our town, and that's

          6  because you were -- there was not a need to identify

          7  what type of zipper they were talking about. Now

          8  it's 2001 and there's been a whole turnaround from

          9  1998.

         10                 So, these are the kinds of things

         11  where we talked about tightening up the law that

         12  would explicitly tell us what its meaning is, and

         13  the educational kind of information that goes along

         14  with that can be clearly identified in a manner to

         15  let one know the difference between A to Z. And I

         16  seriously believe that might be the most

         17  complicating part of this law and how people

         18  interpret it once it's reported.

         19                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: I

         20  believe, again, that I admitted clearly that I

         21  thought we made a mistake. But to be clear, we did

         22  not throw the case in the garbage can. We referred

         23  it to the Board of Education for its internal

         24  investigation, and they determined the fuller nature

         25  of the allegation.
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          2                 Once you determine the full nature of

          3  the allegation, there is no question in my mind.

          4                 There will always be some borderline

          5  cases, but if you look at the cases that I've given

          6  you as illustrations, they're not borderline,

          7  they're armed robberies, they're rapes, they're

          8  sodomies.  They were not cases where people had any

          9  difficulty whatsoever interpreting what the

         10  allegations were. So, the vast majority are not

         11  those cases on the borderline, I'm saying that there

         12  will be some that are.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Well, would you

         14  say that there could have been a cover-up in the

         15  misinterpretation of language as it existed in that

         16  case?

         17                 You don't have to answer that unless

         18  you want to.

         19                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: Do you

         20  mean a cover-up at the school level?

         21                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Just simply

         22  talking about the zipper part. With the child

         23  interviewed, if the child was interviewed then the

         24  child would have told you what zipper it was.

         25                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: Well,
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          2  again --

          3                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: So, it's obvious

          4  that it didn't get to that point, am I correct?

          5                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: Well,

          6  you need to understand the context, which is, we

          7  take, and this is by agreement with the Board of

          8  Education and the Police Department, we will get

          9  cases where a decision has to be made based on a

         10  phone call, whether we take it or whether we let the

         11  Board of Ed investigate it. That is not a perfect

         12  system, but when you're dealing with thousands of

         13  allegations, there is no alternative.

         14                 The decision whether we take it or

         15  whether the Board of Ed takes it should not be a

         16  life or death decision, because either way, if it

         17  becomes clear, as sometimes it will, that the

         18  allegations are more serious than originally

         19  thought, there is no reason that the police cannot

         20  be called or that we cannot be called back in.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: I just want to

         22  conclude my questioning to you in just making a

         23  comment that, in this law there should be no time

         24  out. There should be nothing uncovered. There should

         25  be nothing swept under the carpet, or whatever. This
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          2  law is explicit, it spells out what it is, and

          3  that's why this Committee is concerned about some of

          4  the questions that have been raised here today.

          5                 Council Member Nelson, you have a

          6  question?

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: Quickly, yes.

          8                 I'd like to thank the Commissioner

          9  for his well-stated testimony. It outlines the

         10  reasons for our proposed legislation and its

         11  importance.

         12                 I was wondering, is there actually a

         13  person, an office, a clearinghouse, if you will,

         14  responsible to make sure that all involved parties,

         15  all concerned parties are notified, whether it's the

         16  parent, the police, your office, there is somebody

         17  you can go to and say, you know, one agency may not

         18  hear about something on time, and everybody could

         19  say, well, I didn't know, I thought he knew or she

         20  knew?

         21                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: The

         22  simple answer to that is not at this time.

         23                 If you look at the Sex Abuse

         24  Commission Report that I told you about, we

         25  recommended specifically that there be a case
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          2  coordinator at each school who was knowledgeable

          3  about how to aide the victim, the victim's family,

          4  that there be a pamphlet to explain their rights,

          5  all things that do not exist. I absolutely believe

          6  that the system needs to address that issue, because

          7  not on the law enforcement end, but there is much

          8  more involved. Every one of these cases involved a

          9  family, sometimes a broken family, a hurt and

         10  traumatized family, and they have to be dealt with

         11  as well, and that is beyond the ability of law

         12  enforcement per se, that has to be dealt with more

         13  at the school level.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: Systemic

         15  involvement.

         16                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: And

         17  what you mean to have, and what goes wrong in so

         18  many cases is you need to have somebody who knows

         19  what they're supposed to do, has done it before, who

         20  knows the rules so that when we talk, Madam

         21  Chairwoman, about the borderline cases, we are not

         22  dealing with a random person at large, we are

         23  dealing with someone who has been trained, who has

         24  thought about the issue and has done it before so

         25  that it gets going in the right manner, and when the
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          2  allegation gets phoned in, you don't get just a

          3  touching of a zipper, you get the whole story, and

          4  that is really, and I implore you to get

          5  consideration to some of the recommendations in that

          6  report, which, again, reflects a broad consensus.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: I'm glad we're

          8  in agreement with that, because it seems evident

          9  that there is a need for that.

         10                 Just in conclusion, is there any

         11  mandatory seminar video that school personnel --  I

         12  mean, from the custodial staff, up, down, inside

         13  out, that viewed this topic, and perhaps it

         14  shouldn't be necessary, but it is, to say, hey, if

         15  you're thinking along these lines, hey, you know,

         16  we're going to throw you in the clink. Something

         17  scaring some people, whatever it is? Some people may

         18  say, oh, I didn't know.

         19                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: There

         20  is some training for pedagogues, but at the risk of

         21  repeating myself, in the Commission report again,

         22  and we said that all people who come into contact

         23  with the school, as well as parents, school staff of

         24  all sorts, have got to know that public safety, the

         25  safety of children, is not truly a pedagogic issue,
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          2  it's an issue for everyone who's in that school, and

          3  everyone should know how to deal with it. I

          4  absolutely believe that training will help get

          5  people through that horrible moment when the

          6  allegation comes in like a bolt of lightning, so

          7  that they can reflect back and say, I know what I am

          8  supposed to do here, and that is why I think that is

          9  very important.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: And also,

         11  again, for the staff to know what they're not

         12  supposed to do when it seems to be extremely evident

         13  and obvious, but that, hey, everything will be

         14  looked into.

         15                 SPECIAL COMMISSIONER STANCIK: As I

         16  said, you want to change the dynamic of what

         17  happens. You want people to say I should report it,

         18  I'll only be in trouble if I don't.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: Right. Thank

         20  you, Commissioner.

         21                 Thank you, Madam Chair.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Thank you.

         23                 Have you finished, Councilman?

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER NELSON: Yes, Ma'am.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Just briefly, let
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          2  me acknowledge the Enrichment Class of Our Lady of

          3  Mercy, Forest Hills.  The son of one of our

          4  Sergeant-At-Arms, Joe Serventi.

          5                 Where is Johnny? Johnny, raise your

          6  hand.

          7                 Well, we welcome you here to City

          8  Hall. As you can see, we are instituting something,

          9  a law that's going to impact on you, as well as the

         10  City public schools. So, we are delighted that you

         11  are here and joining us.

         12                 Do you like our session? Well, we are

         13  glad you are here and we ask you back again.

         14                 I'm going to just call a five-minute

         15  recess. Just five minutes.

         16                 Thank you, Mr. Stancik. We would want

         17  to hear from you again. And you know, we need to

         18  talk about these kinds of things because it is very

         19  important in its impact on what our thoughts are.

         20                 Thank you.

         21                 (Recess taken.)

         22                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: We are now

         23  reconvening the Education hearing. We have now as

         24  our witness, United Federation of Teachers, Tom

         25  Murphy.
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          2                 Please identify yourself and whomever

          3  else is with you, for the record.

          4                 MR. MURPHY: Thank you. Is this on?

          5  Thank you, Chairman Wooten. My name is Thomas

          6  Murphy, I'm the UFT's Director of Legislation and

          7  Political Action, and with me is Alan Kling of

          8  Sturck and Zucker, who is consulting.

          9                 To Speaker Vallone, to you, Chairman

         10  Priscilla Wooten, and members of the Committee,

         11  thank you for the opportunity to testify on behalf

         12  of Randi Weingarten, UFT President.

         13                 When it comes to school safety, we

         14  all share the desire to make our schools as safe as

         15  possible. President Weingarten, the UFT officers and

         16  all of us were as outraged by the incidents at PS 78

         17  as anyone in this City. We look at the children in

         18  the schools as if they are our children. The Speaker

         19  and the Mayor, joined by the Chancellor, have

         20  recommended local legislation that would make it a

         21  misdemeanor for school employee to neglect to report

         22  to the police an alleged crime involving the health

         23  and safety of a child.

         24                 The UFT has supported the current

         25  Chancellor's regulation that mandates such
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          2  reporting, and we are very supportive of legislation

          3  that would clarify such reporting of all school

          4  personnel and help ensure the safety of the children

          5  in our charge.

          6                 We have been working with you and

          7  other interested parties on this legislation to make

          8  sure that its provisions meet the legislative intent

          9  and to make sure that all staff understand the

         10  responsibilities under the law and how and under

         11  what circumstances the allegations are to be

         12  reported.

         13                 We are pleased that this current

         14  draft incorporates provisions developed

         15  collaboratively that strengthen the proposed

         16  legislation.

         17                 The Police Commissioner's regulation

         18  contemplated by the legislation should establish

         19  procedures that are simple and clear regarding who

         20  must report and what is to be reported.

         21                 This bill instructs the Board of

         22  Education to provide to each employee the rules

         23  promulgated by the Police Commissioner so they can

         24  properly understand their responsibilities.

         25                 Using as its model child abuse
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          2  reporting procedures already in effect, this bill

          3  describes what must be reported when there is

          4  reasonable cause to believe that a crime involved in

          5  the health or safety of a child has occurred or a

          6  threat has been made to his or her health or safety.

          7  It further defines where the incident happens, an

          8  educational setting, a term clearly defined in the

          9  legislation.

         10                 The UFT has, over the course of the

         11  last two years, developed staff training so that our

         12  members are aware of the obligation under the state

         13  Child Abuse legislation.

         14                 We look forward to the same kind of

         15  training on this matter.

         16                 This legislation is a significant

         17  step in making our schools safer and assuring

         18  parents, our members, all school personnel and

         19  especially the children in our schools, that every

         20  effort will be made to assure for a safe, welcoming

         21  climate, where the best education can be promoted.

         22                 Thank you, Madam Chair.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: We thank you very

         24  much for your testimony.

         25                 I think it just reiterated some of
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          2  the things we've been talking about all morning, and

          3  I'm pleased to know that you're on top of those kind

          4  of things that impact on many of your members, as

          5  well.

          6                 So, we thank you for your testimony.

          7                 MR. MURPHY: Thank you, Madam Chair.

          8  Thank you.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Denise Outram,

         10  from Borough President C. Virginia Fields' Office.

         11                 Please identify yourself for the

         12  record.

         13                 MS. OUTRAM: Good afternoon. My name

         14  is Denise Outram, and I'm the General Counsel to

         15  Manhattan Borough President C. Virginia Fields.

         16                 First let me thank the Committee and

         17  Council Member Wooten for allowing me to present the

         18  views of the Borough President here today on the

         19  subject that she feels very, very deeply about.

         20                 Over the past several weeks we have

         21  all too often learned about incidents of sexual

         22  misconduct in our public schools.

         23                 Much to our dismay, we have become

         24  increasingly aware of just how unsafe many of our

         25  school buildings are.
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          2                 Crimes involving sexual misconduct

          3  are occurring in record number, not just between

          4  adults and children but by and amongst children

          5  themselves, some as young as eight and nine years of

          6  age.

          7                 Just yesterday the New York Times

          8  reported sex attacks in New York City's public

          9  schools are occurring at an alarming rate of ten per

         10  week, nearly four times the national average.

         11                 The Borough President commends

         12  Speaker Vallone and the City Council on Intro. 933,

         13  which requires all school personnel to immediately

         14  notify the Police Department where any possible

         15  crime involving the health or safety of a child has

         16  occurred.

         17                 We believe these are appropriate

         18  amendments to our City Charter and Administrative

         19  Code, and clearly a step in the right direction in

         20  addressing this very serious problem.

         21                 One concern we have about the

         22  proposed legislation, however, is that the Office of

         23  the Special Commissioner of Investigation has not

         24  been included.

         25                 As you may recall, the office was
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          2  created as an independent body in 1990 by executive

          3  order of the Mayor. The order required the

          4  Commissioner of Investigations to appoint a Deputy

          5  Commissioner for the New York City Schools, now

          6  commonly called the Special Commissioner of

          7  Investigations.

          8                 The purpose of this office is to

          9  investigate crimes or misconduct of any kind in our

         10  schools. As we understand it, while the Special

         11  Commissioner is required under the order to contact

         12  law enforcement with information regarding criminal

         13  acts, this often does not take place immediately,

         14  and, in fact, may not occur until the completion of

         15  a full investigation over many weeks or months and

         16  in some instances not at all.

         17                 A recent example of this was the

         18  McFarlane case in Bronx County where allegations of

         19  sexual abuse of some of McFarlane's students

         20  surfaced as early as 1998, but apparently were not

         21  adequate investigated and only recently reached the

         22  NYPD.

         23                 As a result, McFarlane was allowed to

         24  remain in the classroom, continuing his sexual

         25  assault on students for several years.
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          2                 Clearly, had the Special

          3  Commissioner's Office contacted the NYPD

          4  immediately, many of these alleged crimes may not

          5  have occurred.

          6                 Given this, the Borough President

          7  believes the Special Commissioner's Office must also

          8  be required to immediately contact the NYPD upon

          9  receipt of information involving any suspected

         10  crimes in our schools.

         11                 Therefore, we urge that Section 526

         12  of the bill include the Office of the Special

         13  Commissioner of Investigations.

         14                 However, while this legislation would

         15  make it incumbent upon school personnel to contact

         16  the NYPD, there should, of course, be a strong

         17  communication between school personnel and the

         18  principal to ensure that only suspected crimes are

         19  reported.

         20                 Adequate support systems must be in

         21  place so that minor, non-criminal and simple

         22  immature behavior are not the type of incidents

         23  being reported.

         24                 It must be emphasized that only

         25  suspected criminal acts are required to be reported
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          2  under this legislation.

          3                 In addition to addressing this

          4  problem legislatively, we believe there are some

          5  administrative steps that can also be taken.

          6                 In recent days the Borough President

          7  has had discussions with a number of individuals in

          8  the areas of education, and law enforcement, on

          9  these very issues.

         10                 Some of what was learned from those

         11  discussions are the following:

         12                 The Board of Education must do a

         13  better job at educating our young people on what is

         14  appropriate, inappropriate sexual behavior and how

         15  to respond in certain situations.

         16                 2) Reporting and investigating

         17  procedures must be improved.

         18                 And, 3), systemwide training within

         19  the Board of Ed should be conducted.

         20                 A review of sex education in our

         21  schools should take place immediately for the

         22  purpose of finding more ways of better informing our

         23  students about sexual behavior, and what is and is

         24  not appropriate, and what may in fact be criminal.

         25                 Also, it is incumbent upon the Board
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          2  of Ed to make certain that all present and future

          3  employees are given a clear understanding of what to

          4  do when witnessing or receiving knowledge about a

          5  suspected crime, and in all instances, of course,

          6  the police must be contacted.

          7                 Given the sensitivity of this issue

          8  and the need for a balanced judgment in these

          9  situations, systemwide training within the Board of

         10  Education should be conducted so that our teachers,

         11  principals and administrators are fully aware of

         12  what is and is not appropriate behavior between and

         13  among students, as well as between teachers and

         14  students.

         15                 They should also be informed about

         16  the basic law regarding what does and does not

         17  constitute sexual misconduct.

         18                 It is also important to realize that

         19  this is not simply a Board of Education problem. All

         20  relevant agencies, District Attorney, Police, School

         21  Safety, Special Investigator, State Education, must

         22  all work together in a cooperative manner to protect

         23  our children from these horrific incidents that we

         24  have been reading about.

         25                 Again, the Borough President commends
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          2  the Council on the proposed legislation and will

          3  continue to use her resources to work with all of

          4  you and others in addressing this most important

          5  issue.

          6                 Thank you.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Thank you. We

          8  thank Borough President Fields, our former

          9  colleague, for those remarks, and it does add a

         10  positive view that today's hearing that tells us

         11  that it's so needed and that, again, I say to people

         12  who may be a little critical, if you don't have

         13  anything in place, I don't even want to hear the

         14  conversation. It's easy to criticize something, but

         15  this is too important for us to, you know, just turn

         16  our backs and say what we don't want.

         17                 I think today's hearing gives us an

         18  opportunity to iron out some of our concerns,

         19  because we do want it to be as positive and

         20  impacting on the health and safety of our children

         21  here in this City and my regards to her. We thank

         22  her again for, you know, the remarks that you

         23  brought on her behalf.

         24                 MS. OUTRAM: Thank you very much,

         25  Chairwoman Wooten.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Ernest Logan,

          3  Council of Supervisors and Administrators.

          4                 I'm going to apologize to my friend,

          5  because I had this in my hand to call him before,

          6  he's been here all morning. But he understands, and

          7  it gets a little complicated, and I know he's a very

          8  kind and compassionate person when it comes to the

          9  children of this City.

         10                 MR. LOGAN: Thank you, Chairperson

         11  Wooten.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Do you have

         13  anything to give us?

         14                 MR. LOGAN: No, we will be sending

         15  testimony to you. I would just like to read some of

         16  what our notes are today and then get this written

         17  out to you.

         18                 We would like to thank you. I am

         19  Ernest Logan, Executive Vice President of the

         20  Council of Supervisors and Administrators. We

         21  represent your principals, assistant principals and

         22  supervisors of your New York City public schools, as

         23  well as directors and assistant directors of

         24  publicly funded day care centers.

         25                 On behalf of President Joe Levy, CSA
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          2  appreciates the opportunity to testify regarding the

          3  proposed amendment, and we thank the Committee on

          4  Education for holding this important hearing,

          5  concerning the welfare and safety of our public

          6  school children.

          7                 We are experiencing an increase in

          8  school safety concerns across the country, and

          9  according to the New York Times on Sunday, New York

         10  City public schools are experiencing an increase in

         11  the number of sexual incidents being reported while

         12  actual crimes in the schools have been on the

         13  decline.

         14                 School safety and welfare of our

         15  children are of paramount concern for our public

         16  school principals, assistant principals, supervisors

         17  and administrators.

         18                 At CSA we have lobbied continuously

         19  for additional resources and staff to ensure that

         20  our students will have a safe learning environment.

         21                 Recently the CSA expressed the need

         22  for resources for the prevention of violence among

         23  school-aged children, and some time ago we spoke to

         24  the Board of Education officials about the rise in

         25  national statistics regarding students who are more
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          2  sexually aware and in ever younger ages.

          3                 Students, we talked about students

          4  who lack adult supervision in the after hours of

          5  school and other issues that impact their welfare

          6  and safety.

          7                 Unfortunately, incidents happen and

          8  swift effective action must be taken to ensure that

          9  our students are protected.

         10                 Mayor Giuliani and Speaker Vallone

         11  have proposed legislation to help address this need,

         12  however, instead of addressing the real issues at

         13  hand, how to prevent incidents from happening, and

         14  effectively deal with them when they do happen, the

         15  proposed legislation is a simple response that

         16  neither prevents situations from occurring nor

         17  offers help to students, their parents or school

         18  communities. It is simply a punitive approach that

         19  threatens school employees with a fine and a year of

         20  imprisonment for not reporting.

         21                 There is no question that the current

         22  reporting system needs to be fixed. Principals,

         23  assistant principals and other supervisors and

         24  administrators are voicing frustration that they no

         25  longer fully understand what and to whom they are to
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          2  report.

          3                 The problem facing school

          4  administrators and educators is that they are not

          5  trained in penal law or criminal investigation, yet

          6  this legislation holds them accountable for that

          7  knowledge.

          8                 Chancellor Howard Levy publicly

          9  stated that he expects his principals to use common

         10  sense in reporting matters. Common sense,

         11  unfortunately, is not always consistent with the

         12  nuances of criminal law.

         13                 The proposed legislation will force

         14  principals to have to report every incident, no

         15  matter how minor to the police, in order to protect

         16  themselves.

         17                 Is this the type of learning

         18  environment that we want our children to have? Do we

         19  want the police hauling children away in handcuffs

         20  every time there is an altercation on an allegation

         21  made in school?

         22                 It is not uncommon for some schools

         23  to have five or six minor incidents happen each day.

         24  Do we expect the police to intervene in every one of

         25  them? Who will deal with the irate parents when they
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          2  confront school personnel for having their children

          3  arrested? Who will deal with the irate police

          4  officers called back to a school several times?

          5                 It is time to stop and take a

          6  thoughtful approach to this legislation.

          7                 We expect school principals to be the

          8  finest instructional leaders, yet by heaping

          9  administrative and managerial tasks on them, so

         10  overwhelming them, they continue to retire and leave

         11  the system for other positions.

         12                 We need a reporting mechanism that is

         13  simple and clear as to what principals, assistant

         14  principals and other school staff are to do in the

         15  event that a situation arises.

         16                 Currently, three or four different

         17  agencies must be notified by principals about a

         18  situation. Notification to the school's safety agent

         19  should be the process.

         20                 The school safety agent is trained by

         21  the Police Department. The school safety agent

         22  reports to the Police Department, the school safety

         23  agent understands the procedures regarding criminal

         24  law.

         25                 High school and district
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          2  superintendents have at their disposal crisis

          3  intervention teams, guidance services,

          4  administrative and legal support and other resources

          5  not available directly in the schools. They can

          6  respond to the concerns of parents when they

          7  discover that their children are being questioned by

          8  the police and even handcuffed and removed to the

          9  Police Station.

         10                 They can and should provide all

         11  support to the principal so that the primary task of

         12  instructional improvement in the school is not

         13  disruptive.

         14                 Schools need to be fully staffed.

         15  Many of our schools still have only one

         16  administrator, the principal, no assistant

         17  principal.

         18                 Others have insufficient supervisory

         19  or administrative assistants. With teachers no

         20  longer assuming school safety patrols and other

         21  administrative matters, we must replace them with

         22  sufficient, well-trained personnel.

         23                 If we are to ensure the safety and

         24  welfare of our students, the system can no longer

         25  continue to understaff schools.
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          2                 Our schools do not have the

          3  sufficient administrative staff on necessary

          4  training to effectively deal with criminal activity.

          5                 Calling the police about every

          6  incident that happens in the school, will only drive

          7  a wedge between the Police Department and the

          8  School's system.

          9                 Principals and other school faculty

         10  need to know that they can turn to the

         11  superintendents for the support, resources and

         12  judgment calls needed.

         13                 Parents need to know that the police

         14  will be brought in to deal with serious situations,

         15  and that our schools can work with parents on the

         16  other situations.

         17                 In conclusion, the need to report

         18  suspected criminal activity to police and provide

         19  services to parents, students and faculty members,

         20  is paramount.

         21                 We need to be developing real

         22  solutions that improve our schools' learning

         23  environment. First and foremost, we must help our

         24  children understand their own responsibility

         25  regarding criminal and sexual activities.
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          2                 CSA continues to look forward to

          3  working with the City Council to help make this

          4  proposed legislation and effective mechanism to

          5  protect our children and promote safe and effective

          6  instructional environments in every school.

          7                 Thank you.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: We thank you very

          9  much for your testimony.

         10                 We recognized early on that the focal

         11  point on principals have impact in this whole

         12  legislation. We are in hopes that somehow that we

         13  would be able to work it out.

         14                 We are trying to iron out these

         15  little pieces by having dialogue on what it is, but

         16  I have to, you know, say to you, your responsibility

         17  seems to be in the focus no matter who reports it.

         18                 So, I'm in hopes that by the time

         19  this is completed and passed, that those kind of

         20  concerns that you have raised -- but the one thing

         21  that I want to just indicate, that in this society

         22  we are always going to have those kinds of people

         23  that we need to wean out from among our young

         24  children, and I'm focusing on that because so much

         25  can happen to them with one social move out of the

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            152

          1  COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION

          2  realm of what is supposed to be right, and that this

          3  last incident has really put us all into real

          4  turmoil, something that could have been addressed in

          5  1998 and maybe we wouldn't in 2001 be dealing with

          6  this issue at this point, but, however, that's

          7  behind us.

          8                 MR. LOGAN: Council Member Wooten, can

          9  I just address some of that?

         10                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: No. I'm not going

         11  to let you get into that, because if you notice, I

         12  have not mentioned the accident --

         13                 MR. LOGAN: Well --

         14                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: I have not

         15  mentioned names.

         16                 MR. LOGAN: We appreciate the fact

         17  that as principals of schools we know that we are

         18  ultimately responsible for things that happen in our

         19  buildings. We've always asked for the resources to

         20  be able to do our job effectively. We've asked that

         21  the Chancellor remove the constraints from us doing

         22  our job, but what we also said is that we didn't

         23  have something clear and concise.

         24                 We have been told constantly, do not

         25  investigate. Call it in and leave it alone and
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          2  they'll tell you what to do. And when we do that,

          3  then someone says, well, I didn't get enough

          4  information. Well, the only way to get information

          5  is to ask questions, and they told us not to ask

          6  questions. They say pick up the phone and call. And

          7  as things will happen, when someone drops the ball

          8  they look to push blame on someone else.

          9                 And all we're saying in this, we

         10  appreciate this legislation, we are all for it,

         11  we're in support of it, but we want it to be clear,

         12  we want it to be simple, we want to be able to just

         13  pick up the phone, make the call, and let it go from

         14  there.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Well, it's

         16  obvious that's what we all want. However, you know

         17  the Education tone is that there are going to be

         18  questions, and I'm trying to get those resolved as

         19  much and as many as I can.

         20                 MR. LOGAN: We appreciate that.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: And I thank you

         22  for your testimony.

         23                 MR. LOGAN: Thank you. We look forward

         24  to working with you. Thank you.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Thank you.
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          2                 Eric Adams. And please identify

          3  yourself for the record.

          4                 MR. ADAMS: Good afternoon. Eric

          5  Adams. Cofounder, 100 Blacks in Law Enforcement.

          6                 First, I would like to say that we

          7  are in full support of the law that is being

          8  proposed today. We have several concerns, one of

          9  which that this law is a duplication of the law that

         10  is already on the books on a New York State level

         11  Article 6 of the New York State Social Service Law.

         12                 The current Social Service Law,

         13  Article 6, Section 413, clearly states who must

         14  report abuse to a child, Section 14 states how it

         15  must be reported, Section 420 states what the

         16  penalty is for failing to report which is a Class A

         17  misdemeanor.

         18                 We believe that at the hearing, Mr.

         19  Stancik's commentary today is disturbing, because

         20  Mr. Stancik, number one, is not aware that there is

         21  a New York State law that requires a teacher to

         22  report an abuse of a child. That's disturbing.

         23                 Second, he stated in his commentary

         24  that on more than one occasion he was aware of

         25  teachers who were reluctant or slow to report in
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          2  abuse to a child. That is a crime and he should have

          3  taken criminal actions.

          4                 I believe this bill does not go far

          5  enough on several steps:

          6                 1) I believe there needs to be an

          7  extensive background check on all school officials,

          8  so a parent can determine before classroom time, or

          9  before a start of the school year, if they want

         10  their child in that classroom.

         11                 Number two, parents should be

         12  informed of all allegations substantiated and

         13  unsubstantiated, not unfounded, but substantiated

         14  and unsubstantiated is different from an allegation

         15  that is unfounded.

         16                 Number two -- three, I'm sorry. We

         17  need to increase school safety. CS 66 in the Bronx,

         18  over 1,000 children, they only have two school

         19  safety officers who sit at the door. They do not

         20  monitor the entire school, particularly the

         21  hallways, the restrooms and the stairways where many

         22  of these incidents take place.

         23                 Four, the increased conflict

         24  resolution of school staff personnel is not calling

         25  for more police in the school but school staff
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          2  personnel inside the school to ensure that there is

          3  a better accountability.

          4                 Five, the reporting of offenses

          5  should be a dual reporting system. The first line

          6  school staff should immediately report to the Police

          7  Department, as well as whatever reporting internal

          8  mechanism is set up for the school.

          9                 What has happened in many occasions,

         10  the school staff reported to their internal body who

         11  has failed to report it to the Police Department. If

         12  we have a dual reporting mechanism where the first

         13  line school staff is required to report it to the

         14  Police Department, and in return that information is

         15  reported also to their administration, we will

         16  prevent the Police Department not being aware.

         17                 Now, on more than one occasion those

         18  who spoke today stated that, should we let all

         19  allegations of abuse of a child be reported to the

         20  Police Department? Yes, we should.

         21                 Police officers currently receive

         22  reports of offenses from a child and make a

         23  determination if arrests should be made or not.

         24                 We can continue to use the power of

         25  youth referrals, where there is not a permanent
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          2  criminal record on a child, where the arrest has not

          3  taken place, where it will not harm that child in

          4  any way. So, to use as an excuse that we cannot

          5  report all probable cases of criminal behavior for a

          6  child, that is incorrect, we currently report even

          7  simple fights in a classroom, and police officers

          8  make the appropriate determination if that should be

          9  carried out or not.

         10                 I just want to close by stating that

         11  our organization, 100 Blacks in Law Enforcement, we

         12  are in support of this bill. We believe there is a

         13  bill on the state level that currently exists. On

         14  May 6th we called for that bill to be carried out

         15  the way it's supposed to be, that law -- I'm sorry,

         16  the law currently exists, it was not until May 22nd

         17  that it was called on to extend that law on a City

         18  Council level. We are aware that the New York State

         19  law supersedes whatever we put in place here on the

         20  City level. The bill is in place, the reluctancy of

         21  school administrators to in any way prosecute those

         22  teachers who in any way violate that state law is

         23  what is in question. To date, we do not have one

         24  teacher who was apprehended for failing to report an

         25  abuse to a child which is a violation of New York
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          2  State law.

          3                 Thank you.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: I have been

          5  informed, and I'm not, you know -- I heard that

          6  early on during the day, my counsel tells me that it

          7  does not apply to the City of New York, and I intend

          8  to look at that a little further.

          9                 It also, something you had mentioned,

         10  will not go into effect until, State law, until

         11  July, but it does not apply. But it is something

         12  that we are in tune to further research.

         13                 And we thank you very much for your

         14  testimony.

         15                 MR. ADAMS: Thank you.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Would we be able

         17  to get copies of that?

         18                 MR. ADAMS: Yes, sure. It is Social

         19  Service Law --

         20                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: No, I'm talking

         21  about of your testimony.

         22                 MR. ADAMS: Yes, you will.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: I would

         24  appreciate it.

         25                 MR. ADAMS: Okay. I'll get it to your
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          2  office.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON WOOTEN: Thank you.

          4                 C. Britton, and A. Brinmore, from

          5  Martin King Committee of Kings.

          6                 Well, are there anybody else here

          7  that would like to testify?

          8                 Well, thank you very much. This

          9  concludes this hearing.

         10                 (Hearing concluded at 1:55 p.m.)
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          4

          5     STATE OF NEW YORK   )

          6     COUNTY OF NEW YORK  )

          7

          8

          9                 I, CINDY MILLELOT, a Certified

         10  Shorthand Reporter and Notary Public in and for the

         11  State of New York, do hereby certify that the

         12  foregoing is a true and accurate transcript of the

         13  within proceeding.

         14                 I further certify that I am not

         15  related to any of the parties to this action by

         16  blood or marriage, and that I am in no way

         17  interested in the outcome of this matter.

         18                 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto

         19  set my hand this 4th day of June 2001.
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